



mdxII User's Manual

Ver. 1

NEC Corporation Education and Science Division

Revision History

| Ver. | Date | Subject | Description |
|------|---------------|---------|-------------|
| 1 | Mar. 28, 2024 | All | New edition |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

| 1. lı | ntroduction | 1 |
|---------|-------------------------------------------------------|----|
| 1.1. | Terminology | 1 |
| 1.2. | Service List | 2 |
| 1.3. | System Overview | 2 |
| 1.3.1. | Normal calculation node/Cloud linked node | 3 |
| 1.3.2. | File Server | 4 |
| 1.3.3. | Object storage | 4 |
| 1.4. | Project application and user portal | 4 |
| 1.4.1. | Project application web | 4 |
| 1.4.2. | User Portal | 4 |
| 1.5. | Resource Unit | 5 |
| 1.5.1. | Data unit | 5 |
| 1.5.2. | CPU Pack | 5 |
| 1.6. | Contact information | 5 |
| 2. L | Jsage flow | 6 |
| 2.1. | Normal calculation node/Cloud linked node (RHOSP) | 6 |
| 2.2. | File Server | 6 |
| 2.3. | mdx II object storage | 7 |
| 2.4. | Interoperable Node (VMware) | 7 |
| 3. F | Project application | 8 |
| 3.1. | New application | 8 |
| 3.1.1. | GakuNin account | 8 |
| 3.1.2. | Other than GakuNin account | 10 |
| 3.2. | Change request | 11 |
| 4. ⊦ | low to user | 12 |
| 4.1. | Normal calculation node/Cloud linked node (OpenStack) | 12 |
| 4.1.1. | Information when registering a project | 12 |
| 4.1.2. | Installing the two-step authentication app | 12 |
| 4.1.3. | Login to the user portal | 12 |
| 4.1.3.3 | 1. GakuNin account login | 12 |
| 4.1.3.2 | 2. Local account | 14 |
| 4.1.4. | Creating a network | 16 |
| 4.1.4.2 | 1. Network for Luster | 17 |
| 4.1.4.2 | 2. Private network | 17 |
| 4.1.5. | Create a key paire | 22 |
| 4.1.5.3 | 1. Registration by importing SSH keys | 23 |
| 4.1.5.2 | 2. Registration by new creation | 26 |
| 4.1.6. | Creating a security group | |

目次

ii

| 4.1.7. Creating a virtual machine | 31 |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|
| 4.1.8. Granting Floating IP | 35 |
| 4.1.9. Accessing virtual machines | 36 |
| 4.1.10. Use of file server | 37 |
| 4.1.10.1. Using Cinder volumes | 37 |
| 4.1.10.2. Lustre Mount | 39 |
| 4.2. File Server | 41 |
| 4.2.1. S3 Access Method | 41 |
| 4.3. Object Storage | 45 |
| 4.3.1. Application for use | 45 |
| 4.3.1.2. Resizing object storage | 47 |
| 4.3.1.3. Object storage configuration error | 47 |
| 4.3.2. How to use | 49 |
| 4.3.2.1. CMC Operation : Login | 50 |
| 4.3.2.2. CMC Operation : User creation | 50 |
| 4.3.2.3. CMC Operation : Obtaining user credentials | 51 |
| 4.3.2.4. CMC Operation : Bucket creation | 51 |
| 4.3.2.5. CMC Operation : Listing/uploading objects | 52 |
| 4.3.2.6. CMC Operation : help | 53 |
| 4.4. Project Data Portal | 54 |
| 4.4.1. Application for use | 54 |
| 4.4.2. How to use | 55 |
| 4.4.2.1. pre-study | 55 |
| 4.4.2.2. Tasks for Group Administrators | 55 |
| 4.4.2.2.1. Setting Up Two-Factor Authentication (Nextcloud) | 55 |
| 4.4.2.2.2. Change password (Nextcloud) | 58 |
| 4.4.2.2.3. LDAP group administrator password change (LDAP Account Manager) | 59 |
| 4.4.2.2.4. User registration (LDAP Account Manager) | 62 |
| 4.4.2.3. User work | 65 |
| 4.4.2.3.1. Setting up two-step authentication (Nextcloud) | 65 |
| 4.4.2.3.2. Change password (Nextcloud) | 68 |
| 4.4.2.3.3. Troubleshooting method | 69 |
| 4.5. myDataPortal | 72 |
| 4.5.1. Application for use | 72 |
| 4.5.2. Login | 73 |
| 4.5.3. How to use | 76 |
| 4.5.3.1. Luster file system connection settings | 76 |
| 4.5.3.2. Object storage connection settings | 77 |
| 4.5.3.3. Using external storage | 78 |
| 4.6. Interoperable Node (VMware) | 79 |

| | 4.6.1. | Application for use | 79 |
|---|---------|-----------------------------------------------|----|
| | 4.6.2. | How to use | 80 |
| | 4.6.3. | Lustre Mount | 81 |
| 5 | . Fea | ture Description | 84 |
| | 5.1. L | Jser Portal | 84 |
| | 5.1.1. | Change language | 84 |
| | 5.1.2. | Changing the local password | 85 |
| | 5.1.3. | Confirmation of resource amount | 85 |
| | 5.1.4. | Virtual Machine Console | 86 |
| | 5.1.5. | Changing the flavor of a virtual machine | 87 |
| | 5.1.6. | Multi-deployment of virtual machines | 89 |
| | 5.1.7. | Upload ISO file/Virtual Machine Image | 90 |
| | 5.1.8. | Mount ISO file | 91 |
| | 5.1.9. | Creating an image file from a virtual machine | 94 |
| | 5.1.10. | Downloading image files | 98 |



1. Introduction

This document is a user manual (for project managers) of Osaka University mdxll.

It provides information necessary to use the system, including creating and operating virtual machines in mdxll.

In this document, commands are expressed as follows. The shaded part is the command. Also, a prompt with "#" indicates execution as a root user, and a prompt with "\$" indicates execution as a user other than root. Some command execution results start with #. Please note that the command part is shaded. The "[XXX]" in front of the prompt represents the host name. This is written when executing a command on a specific host.

The notation "<XXX>" before the prompt represents a specific username. This is written when the command is executed as a specific user.

| Example 1: |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| \$ Command execution as a user other than root (LDAP account or local account) |
| |
| Example 2: |
| # Execute command as root user |
| |
| Example 3: |
| [host]# Command to be executed as root user on host |
| |
| Example 4: |
| <user>\$ user Command executed as user</user> |
| |

1.1. Terminology

Project manager

A user who applies for a project, creates a virtual infrastructure environment from the user portal, applies for data aggregation object storage, and uses the data transfer portal.

Project user

A user who uses the virtual infrastructure environment created by the project administrator.

System administrator

This is the administrator of this system who receives project applications and registers projects in the system.



1.2. Service List

The following services are provided.

| Service | How to apply | Reference |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|
| Normal calculation node/Cloud linked node (OpenStack) | Apply from the project application website | |
| Interoperable node (VMware) | Email request to system administrator | |
| File Server | Volume usage from instance No application required as it can be used from the user portal Luster mount from instance | |
| | After creating an OpenStack (or VMware) instance and assigning a public IP address Email request to system administrator | |
| Object Storage | Apply from user portal | |
| Project Data Portal | Apply from user portal *Applications can only be made when the application for object storage is completed. | |
| User Data Portal | Request by email to system administrator | |

1.3. System Overview

mdxll is a system consisting of normal computing nodes, cloud-linked nodes, interoperable nodes, file servers, and object storage for data aggregation. Each resource is provided by a virtual machine.





1.3.1. Normal calculation node/Cloud linked node

It consists of a total of 60 general-purpose computing nodes that serve as normal computing nodes, cloud-linked nodes, and interoperability nodes. The number of nodes and the role of each node are shown in the table below.

| Role | Number of nodes | Description |
|---------------------------------|-----------------|-----------------------------------|
| Normal calculation node \cdot | 54 | Configured as a Red Hat OpenStack |
| Cloud linked node | | Compute node |
| Interoperable Node | 6 | configured as VMware ESXi |

The hardware configuration per node is as follows.

| ltem | Configuration details |
|--------------------|---------------------------------------------------------|
| Server device name | NEC LX 102Bk-8 |
| CPU | Intel® Xeon® Platinum 8480+ Processor |
| | Number of cores: 56 |
| | Base operating frequency: 2.0GHz |
| | Hyper-threading enabled |
| Number of CPUs | 2 |
| Memory | 512GiB (32GiB DDR5-4800 ECC RDIMM x16) |
| Drive | 960GB SATA SSD x1 |
| Network I/F | Servie: 200GbE x2 |
| | Management : 25GbE x1 * Limited to 200GbE for 20 nodes. |



Blade Server LX 102Bk-8

1.3.2. File Server

A Luster appliance, DDN EXAScaler, is configured using DDN ES400NVX2.

There are two data storage areas: the "data area" that stores data for each project, and the "virtual disk area" that stores virtual machine data. The total available capacity is 453.24TB for data area and 100TB for virtual disk area.



DDN ES400NVX2

1.3.3. Object storage

It consists of Cloudian HyperStore HAS-1610 and provides mdx II object storage services. Total available capacity is 432TB.



Cloudian HyperStore HAS-1610

1.4. Project application and user portal

1.4.1. Project application web

You can access the project application website from the URL below. Access requires authentication by GakuNin. You can apply for a new project on the project application web.

https://project-register.osaka.mdx.jp

If you do not have a GakuNin account, please email the system administrator with the following information. If you wish to change the submitted project information, please contact the system administrator by email.

For the procedure for project application, please refer to "3. Project application ".

1.4.2. User Portal

After completing the project application, you can access the user portal from the URL below. Two-step authentication using One-Time Password authentication and GakuNin authentication (or local authentication) is required to access the user portal.

*One-Time Password information will be contacted by the system administrator after project registration is completed.

https://portal.osaka.mdx.jp

```
© NEC Corporation 2024
```

4



There are two types of accounts available on the portal:

- GakuNin account
 - An academic certification federation built by NII in collaboration with universities across the country.

https://www.gakunin.jp

- Local account
 - mdxII dedicated account

1.5. Resource Unit

1.5.1. Data unit

Memory, virtual disk, and storage capacity are displayed as numbers calculated using powers of 2.

Units using a binary prefix (KiB/MiB/GiB, etc.) are standard for expressing numerical values calculated as powers of 2.

Although it is semi-used, mdxll displays it using commonly seen units using the SI prefix (KB/ MB/GB,etc.).

example)

 $1[MiB] = 1024[KiB] \rightarrow 1[MiB]$ is displayed as 1[MB] in mdxll

 $1[\text{GiB}] = 1024[\text{MiB}] \rightarrow 1[\text{GiB}]$ is displayed as 1[GB] in mdxII

1.5.2. CPU Pack

mdx uses a unit called CPU pack as the unit of usage of CPU resources.

A CPU pack is a set that includes the number of virtual CPUs and virtual memory. The amount of resources that can be used with 1 CPU pack is as follows.

| Name | Number of vitual CPUs | Amount of virtual memory |
|----------|-----------------------|--------------------------|
| CPU Pack | 1 | 2048MB(2GB) |

1.6. Contact information

For inquiries regarding projects or service applications, please contact us using the contact information below.

- System administrator
 - Email address : mdx2-system@cmc.osaka-u.ac.jp
 - ➢ Phone number : 06-6879-8813

2. Usage flow

It describes the flow of using each service.

2.1. Normal calculation node/Cloud linked node (RHOSP)

The flow of using the Red Hat OpenStack Platform environment for normal calculation nodes and cloudlinked nodes is shown in the diagram below.



2.2. File Server

File server services can be used in the following ways.

- Attach to the instance as an OpenStack volume (Cinder)
 - Available from the user portal. For usage instructions, please refer to "4.1.10.1. Using Cinder volumes ".
- Luster mount from OpenStack virtual machine
 - Can be used from OpenStack virtual machines. To use it, you will need to request an application by email to the system administrator. For usage instructions, please refer to "4.1.10.2. Lustre Mount".
- Luster mount from VMware virtual machine
 - Can be used from VMware virtual machines. To use it, you will need to request an application by email to the system administrator. Please refer to "4.6.3. Lustre Mount" for usage instructions.
- sftp access from ProjectDataPortal (Nextcloud) via instance
 - It can be used from Nextcloud, which is available on a project-by-project basis. Please refer to "4.4. Project Data Portal" for usage instructions.
- S3 access from myDataPortal (Nextcloud)
 - Available from Nextcloud, which is available on a per-user basis. Please refer to "4.5. myDataPortal" for usage instructions.
- S3 access via internet
 - > Please refer to "4.2.1. S3 Access Method" for usage instructions.



2.3. mdx II object storage

File server services can be used in the following ways.

- S3 access from ProjectDataPortal (Nextcloud)
 - > Please refer to "4.4. Project Data Portal" for usage instructions.
- S3 access from myDataPortal (Nextcloud)
 - > Please refer to "4.5. myDataPortal" for usage instructions.
- Usage via the Internet: S3 access
 - > Please refer to "4.3. Object Storage" for usage instructions.

2.4. Interoperable Node (VMware)

The flow of using the VMware environment for interoperable nodes is shown in the diagram below. Interoperable nodes do not provide a user portal. Apply for use by emailing the system administrator. After applying, a system administrator will create and provide a virtual machine. Please refer to "4.6. Interoperable Node (VMware) " for details on how to apply.



3. Project application

Apply for a project by following the steps in "3.1. New Application." The items required to be entered in the project application are shown in the table below.

| Item name | Contents |
|---------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project Name | Project name |
| User Name | Username (*Not required for GakuNin account) |
| Full Name | Applicant's full name |
| Institiution | Name of applicant's institution |
| Mail Address | Applicant's email address |
| CPU Pack | Total number of CPU packs used in the project |
| | *1 CPU pack = CPU 1 core, memory 2 GiB |
| Available Volume(GB) | Total storage capacity used by the project |
| | *Does not include capacity used for Luster mount. |
| Max number of Floating IP | Maximum number of floating IP addresses used in the project |
| | *Floating IP address is an address required to enable the |
| | virtual machine to communicate with the external network. |
| Billing Name | Name of billing contact person |
| Billing Mail Address | Address Billing contact email address |
| Billing Phone Number | Billing contact phone number |
| Billing Affiliation | Affiliation name of the billing contact person |

3.1. New application

3.1.1. GakuNin account

Apply for a project from the project application website using the following steps.

- Access the following URL from your web browser https://project.osaka.mdx.jp/mdx_project
- (2) Enter your GakuNin account username and password.

| キテストIdPでは、学師中語システムで「受信す」 「受信する風信頼相」が変されていない場合、 の中で <md:requestedattributes が定義され<br="">します。ただし、いずれの場合もIMember07環 望される場合は学校クラウドゲートウェイサービ</md:requestedattributes> | 3届性情報」に指定された届性のみ逆信されます。 われびデンプレード外のメタデータを使っていてそ ていない場合は、通信可能なサイでの最性を送信 さな活信されません。IdMemberの環性の受信を希 えたの濃縮をご使計ください。 | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| ログインサービス: NEC | | |
| ユーザ名 | | |
| パスワード | | |
| ログインを記憶しません。 | | |
| 送信する情報を再度表示して送信の可否 を選択します。 | | |
| Login | | |
| [Information about the service] Service name: NEC Service description: データ活用社会創成プラッ 着フォーム | トフォーム基础再度化システムのプロジェクト申 | |

(3) Press the "New Project" button on the Project Home page.

| mdxII | |
|-------|------------------------------------------------------|
| | Project Home |
| | Welcome to mdxII! test001@nii.ac.jp ! New Project |

(4) Enter the items in the table below on the Project Create Form page.

| 項目 | 設定例 | 備考 | |
|----------------------------------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| Project Name | mdxII-project | Only alphabetic characters (large and small), numbers, _ (underbar), - | |
| | | (hyphen) are allowed. | |
| User Name | test001@nii.ac.jp | User name. GakuNin ePPN is entered | |
| Full Name | mdxII 太郎 | Applicant's full name | |
| Institution | mdxII 大学 | Applicant's Institution | |
| Mail Address | mdxll@example.com | Applicant's mail address | |
| | 220 | Total number of CPU packs used in | |
| | 520 | the project (1~2240) | |
| Available Valume (CP) | 500 | Total storage capacity used by the | |
| | 500 | project. | |
| May number of Electing ID | Λ | Maximum number of floating IP | |
| | 4 | (1~16) | |
| Billing Name mdxII 次郎 | | Name of billing contact person | |
| Billing Mail Address mdxll-admin@example.com | | Address billing contact email address | |
| Billing Phone Number | 01234587890 | Billing contact phone number | |
| Pilling Affiliation | mdyll 十尚 | Affiliation name of the billing contact | |
| | IIIUXII 八子 | person | |

© NEC Corporation 2024

9



| Project Create Form | |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| Project Name: One cory aptroxymetic characters, underscores (.), and hypotens (.). | |
| User Name: | |
| mdx-user@example.com | |
| Full Name: Supports full-width characters, alphabetic characters and spaces. | |
| Institution: Supports Mil-width characters, alphanumeric characters, spaces, underscores (.), and hyphens (.), | |
| Mail Address: | |
| CPU Pack: Enter in the range 1-2240. | |
| Available Volume(GB): Exter as the argum 100-1000. | |
| | |

- (5) (5) Check the entered values.
- (6) Click the "Create" button at the bottom of the Project Create Form page to complete the application. *Please note that there is no confirmation page.

| Billing Mail Address: | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| | |
| Billing Phone Number: Use only digits 0-9. | |
| | |
| Billing Affiliation: Supports full-width characters, alphanumeric characters, spaces, underscores (_), and hyphens (-). | |
| | |
| Create | |

(7) Once the application is completed, you will be redirected to the Project Home page.

| mdxII | |
|-------|---------------------------------------|
| | Project Home |
| | Welcome to mdxII! test001@nii.ac.jp ! |
| | New Project |
| | |

3.1.2. Other than GakuNin account

Fill out the application format below and send the application via email to the system administrator.

| Project application format | |
|---------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project Name | : *Project name Only alphabetical characters (large and small), numbers, $_$ (und |
| erbar), - (hyphen) are possible | |
| User Name | :*User name Only alphabetic characters (large and small), numbers, $_$ (underb |
| ar), - (hyphen) are possible | |
| Full Name | : *Applicant name |
| Institution | : *Applicant's affiliated institution name |
| Mail Address | : *Applicant email address |
| CPU Pack | :*Number of CPU packs (1~2240) |
| Available Volume(GB) | : *Storage capacity (100~1000) |
| Max number of Floating IP | : *Maximum number of floating IP addresses $(1~16))$ |

| Billing Name | : *Name of billing person |
|----------------------|------------------------------------|
| Billing Mail Address | : *Billing person's email address |
| Billing Phone Number | : *Billing person phone number |
| Billing Affiliation | : *Billing person affiliation name |
| | |

Below is an example.

| Project Name | : mdxll-project |
|---------------------------|---------------------------|
| User Name | : mdxll-user |
| Full Name | : mdxll Taro |
| Institution | : mdxII University |
| Mail Address | : mdxll@example.com |
| CPU Pack | : 320 |
| Available Volume(GB) | : 500 |
| Max number of Floating IP | : 4 |
| Billing Name | : mdxll Jiro |
| Billing Mail Address | : mdxll-admin@example.com |
| Billing Phone Number | : XX-XXXX-XXXX |
| Billing Affiliation | : mdxII University |

3.2. Change request

The project application website only accepts new applications. If you would like to change your project information, please contact your system administrator via email.

4. How to user

4.1. Normal calculation node/Cloud linked node (OpenStack)

4.1.1. Information when registering a project

When registration is completed after applying for a project, the system administrator will notify you of the following information.

- Account name
- URL of the QR code required for One-Time Password registration

*If you applied using a local account instead of a GakuNin account, please enter the local password. You will also receive an initial password.

4.1.2. Installing the two-step authentication app

To log in to the user portal via SSH, you need to pass two-step authentication using One-Time Password. there is. Please prepare the application required for two-step verification and install it on your own device.

| OS | application | 備考 |
|---------|----------------------|------------------------------------------------------|
| Android | Google Authenticator | Google Play Store |
| iOS | Google Authenticator | Apple App Store |
| Windows | WinAuth | https://winauth.github.io/winauth/download.html |
| | Google Authenticator | Added as an extension to Google Chrome and Microsoft |
| | | Edge |
| macOS | Step Two | Apple App Store |
| | Google Authenticator | Added as a Google Chrome extension |

The following applications can be used as two-step authentication applications:

4.1.3. Login to the user portal

There are two steps to log in to the user portal: One-Time Password authentication and GakuNin (or local authentication). If you want to log in with your GakuNin account, please log in according to the steps in "4.1.3.1. GakuNin account login". If you want to log in with a local account, follow the steps in "4.1.3.2. Local Account" to log in.

4.1.3.1. GakuNin account login

- Access the following URL from a web browser. <u>https://portal.osaka.mdx.jp</u>
- (2) A pop-up will appear asking you to enter your username and password. Enter your username and One-Time Password confirmed using the two-step authentication application and click the [Sign in] button.

| portal.osaka.mdx.jp This site is asking you to sign in | |
|-------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|
| Username | |
| Password | |
| | Cancel Sign in |

(3) If One-Time Password authentication is successful, the user portal login screen will be displayed.



(4) Click the [Connect] button.



(5) The GakuNin login screen will be displayed. Select your institution from [Affiliated institution]



and click the "Select" button.

| () GakuNin | |
|-----------------------------------------|--------|
| 所属機関の選択 | |
| サービス'elib.maruzen.co.jp'を利用するために認証が必要です | |
| | 選択 |
| 北海道 | A Utyk |
| 北海道大学 | |
| 旭川医科大学 | |
| L釧路工業高等専門学校 | |
| 北見工業大学 | |
| 北兒工業入子 札幌医科大学 | |
| THE ALL REPORTS OF THE REPORTS | ~ |

- (6) The login screen for your institution's IdP will be displayed, so enter your GakuNin account username and password.
- (7) If GakuNin authentication is successful, the user portal dashboard will be displayed.

| es mdx! | Project Identity mdx2 Te | mant Admin | | | | Project v Help 1 test-user@exam | ole.com * |
|--------------|--------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|-----------------------|----------------|---------------|---------------------------------|-----------|
| Project ~ | Compute Volume | es v Network v Orchestration v Object Store v | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances Imaget | Key Pairs Server Groups | | | | | |
| Project / C | mpute / Overview | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Over | view | | | | | | |
| L imit S | ummary | | | | | | |
| Compute | unnury | | | | | | |
| 000000000000 | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | Instances | VCBIL | PAM | | | | |
| | Used 0 of 10 | Used 0 of 20 | Used 0Bytes of 50GB | | | | |
| Volume | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | Volumes | Volume Spanshols | Volume Storage | | | | |
| | Used 0 of 10 | Used D of 10 | Used 0Bytes of 1000GB | | | | |
| Network | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | Floating IPs | Security Groups | Security Group Rules | Networks | Ports | Brustera | |
| | Allocated 0 of 50 | Used 0 of 10 | Used 0 of 100 | Lised 0 of 100 | Used 0 of 500 | Used 0 of 10 | |
| | | | | | | | |

4.1.3.2. Local account

- Access the following URL from your web browser. https://portal.osaka.mdx.jp
- (2) A pop-up will appear asking you to enter your username and password. Enter your username and One-Time Password confirmed using the two-step authentication application and click the [Sign in] button.

| portal.osaka.mdx.jp | |
|-------------------------------------|----------------|
| This site is asking you to sign in. | |
| Username | |
| S | Cancel Sign in |

(3) If One-Time Password authentication is successful, the user portal login screen will be displayed.



(4) Select [Local User] from the pull-down menu and click the [Connect] button.



(5) Enter the local user's username and password in [User Name] and [Password] and click the [Connect] button.

| m | dxll |
|---------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------|
| If you are not sure which authentication administrator. | n method to use, contact your |
| Authenticate using | |
| Local User | ~ |
| User Name * | |
| Password | |
| | Connect |
| | |
| | |

(6) If authentication is successful, the user portal dashboard will be displayed.

| en mitxil Project Identit | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | Project v Help 1 test-user@example.com v |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|---------------------------|---------------|------------------------------------------|
| Project - Compute | Volumes - Network - Orchestration - | Object Store v | | | |
| Overview Instances | Images Key Pairs Server Groups | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Project / Compute / Overvie | f | | | | |
| Overview | | | | | |
| A REAL PROPERTY OF THE REAL PR | | | | | |
| Limit Summary | | | | | |
| Compute | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Instances | VCPUs | BAM | | | |
| Used 0 of 1 | Used 0 of 20 | Used OBytes of 50GB | | | |
| Volume | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Mohuman | Volume Snanabole | Volume Storage | | | |
| Used 0 of 1 | Used D of 10 | Used 0Bytes of 1000GB | | | |
| Network | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Floating IF Allocated 0 o | s Security Groups 50 Used 0 of 10 | Security Group Rules Used 0 of 100 | Networks Used 0 of 100 | Used 0 of 500 | Routers Used 0 of 10 |
| | | | | | |

4.1.4. Creating a network

There are two types of networks that connect virtual machines. If you want to Luster mount the file server area on a virtual machine, use the "Network for Luster", and if you do not want to use Luster mount, use the "Private network". The features of each network are as follows.

- Network for Luster
 - Shared network between projects



- The network address is 192.168.100.0/23, and an IP address is automatically assigned by DHCP when creating a virtual machine.
- > Connection to the Internet is possible by assigning a floating IP to the virtual machine.
- Used for Luster mount of file server area
 *Since the network is shared with other projects, please set appropriate access restrictions using security groups (ACL). For details on how to set up a security group, please refer to "4.1.6. Creating a security group".
- Private network
 - > Closed network within the project
 - > Network address can be freely set by the user.
 - > Connection to the Internet is possible by assigning a floating IP to the virtual machine.

Follow the steps below according to the network you are using.

4.1.4.1. Network for Luster

The network for Luster is already created on the system side, so no operations are required. Proceed to step $\lceil 4.1.5$. Create a key pair \rfloor .

4.1.4.2. Private network

(1) Click the [Project] menu > [Network] panel > [Network Topology] tab.

| ## mdx Project | Identity mdx2 Tenar | nt Admin | | | | | | | Project | ~ Help | 1 test-user | @example.com ` |
|-----------------------|---------------------------------|---------------------|-------------------|----------------|--|--|--|---------------|---------|-------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|
| Project 🗸 Com | pute ~ Volume | es 🛩 Network | Orchestration ~ | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | |
| Network Topology | Networks R | outers Security Gro | oups Floating IPs | Trunks | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Network / N | etwork Topology | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Network | Topology | / | | | | | | | | | | |
| Topology Grap | h | | | | | | | Launch Instar | ice + C | reate Netwo | Trick the second | reate Router |
| III Small III Norm | al | | | | | | | | | | | |
| PE | Inst | | | | | | | | | | | |
| lic-network | 192.168.100.0/23 tre-network | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Launch Instance | + Create Network | + Create Router | | | | | | | | | | |

*In the initial state, the external access network "public-network" and the Luster network "lustrenetwork" are displayed.

(2) Click the [Create Network] button.

| #% mdxll Project Identity mdr2 Tenant Admin | Project V Help L test-user@example.com V |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|
| Project v Compute v Volumes v Network Orchestration v Object Store v | |
| Network Topology Networks Routers Security Groups Floating IPs Trunks | |
| Project / Network / Network Topology | |
| Network Topology | |
| ۵Lau | nch Instance + Create Network + Create Router |
| Topology Graph | |
| III Small III Normal | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| 192.16 | |
| | |
| | |
| Launch Instance + Create Network + Create Router | |
| | |

- (3) Enter the following on the network creation screen and click the [Subnet] tab.
 - Network Name: *Optional

| Create Network | × |
|-----------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Network Subnet Subnet Details | |
| Network Name private-network S Enable Admin State @ | Create a new network. In addition, a subnet associated with the network can be created in the following steps of this wizard. |
| 𝔅 Create Subnet Availability Zone Hints ₽ | |
| | |
| MTU @ | |
| | Cancel « Back Next » |

- (4) Enter the following items and click the [Subnet Details] tab.
 - Subnet Name: *Optional
 - Network Address: *Optional
 - IP Version: IPv4
 - Gateway IP: *Enter one IP address from among the network addresses
 - Disable Gateway: Not checked

| Create Network | × |
|-------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Network Subnet Subnet Details | |
| Subnet Name | Creates a subnet associated with the network. You need |
| private-subnet | to enter a valid "Network Address" and "Gateway IP". If you did not enter the "Gateway IP", the first value of a |
| Network Address 😡 | network will be assigned by default. If you do not want |
| 10.10.0.0/24 | Advanced configuration is available by clicking on the |
| IP Version | "Subnet Details" tab. |
| IPv4 · | |
| Gateway IP 😡 | |
| 10.10.0.254 | |
| Disable Gateway | |
| | Cancel « Back Next » |

(5) Enter the following items and click the [Create] button.

• Enable DHCP: *Check this if you want to automatically assign an IP address to the virtual machine put in.

• Allocation Pools: *Assigns to the virtual machine from among the specified network addresses Specify IP address range

| Create Network | × |
|-------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------|
| Network Subnet Subnet Details | |
| ✓ Enable DHCP | Specify additional attributes for the subnet. |
| Allocation Pools @ | |
| DNS Name Servers 🖗 | |
| Host Routes @ | |
| | Cancel « Back Create |

(6) The created private network will be displayed on the network topology screen.

| Project / Network / | Network Topok | ogy | |
|---------------------|-----------------------|------------------|--|
| Topology G | raph | | |
| HI Small # N | ormal private-retwork | lustre-network | |
| ¢ | 10,10.0.0/24 | 192.168.100.0/23 | |

© NEC Corporation 2024

(7) Next, click the [+Create Router] button.

| /** mdxii Project Identity mdx2 Tenant Admin | Project ~ Help | 1 test-user@example.com > |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------------------|
| Project v Compute v Volumes v Network Orchestration v Object Store v | | |
| Network Topology Networks Routers Security Groups Floating IPs Trunks | | |
| Project / Network / Network Topology | | |
| | | |
| Network lopology | | |
| Launch In | stance + Create Netwo | rk + Create Router |
| Topology Graph | | |
| III Small III Normal | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| 10. 16 | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| Launch Instance + Create Network + Create Router | | |
| | | |

- (8) Enter the following items and click the [Create Router] button.
 - Router Name: *Optional
 - External Network: public-network

| Create a Router | × |
|----------------------------------|----------------------|
| Router Name test-router | Description: |
| External Network public-network | |
| Availability Zone Hints 🖗 | |
| - | |
| | Cancel Create Router |

(9) The created virtual router will be displayed on the network topology screen with it connected to public-netwrok.



(10) Next, click the virtual router icon.

| Netwo | Network Topology | | | |
|---------------|------------------|-----------------------|--|--|
| Topology | Graph | | | |
| III Small | III Normal | | | |
| puble-network | priVate-network | Instre-network | | |
| o | 10.10.0.0/24 | .168.100.0/23 | | |
| A Launch In | + Create Net | twork + Create Router | | |

(11) Click the [+Add Interface] button.



- (12) Select the following and click the [Submit] button.
 - Subnet:private-network

| Add Interface | × |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Subnet * private-network: 10.10.0.0/24 (private-subnet) IP Address (optional) | Description: You can connect a specified subnet to the router. If you don't specify an IP address here, the gateway's IP address of the selected subnet will be used as the IP address of the newly created interface of the router. If the gateway's IP address is in use, you must use a different address which belongs to the selected subnet. |
| | Cancel Submit |

(13) To go to the created virtual router screen, click the [Project] menu > [Network] panel > [Network Topology] tab again.



(14) Confirm that the created virtual router and the created private network are connected.



4.1.5. Create a key paire

Register the SSH key pair for SSH access to the virtual machine. There are two ways to register a key pair:

- Import and register the public key of the SSH key created in advance (recommended)
- Create and register a new key pair
 - > You cannot set a key passphrase when creating a new key pair. Please use this only when using the virtual machine to check its operation.

Please follow the steps below according to each registration method.

4.1.5.1. Registration by importing SSH keys

- (1) Create an SSH key in advance on your work terminal. The following is an example created using TeraTerm terminal software.
 - Download and install TeraTerm from the URL below on your work terminal. https://github.com/TeraTermProject/teraterm/releases
 - ② Start TeraTerm.
 - ③ Click the [SetUp] tab.



④ Click [SSH KeyGenerator..].



⑤ Click the [Generate] button.

| TTSSH: Key Generator X Key type RSA1 RSA DSA ECDSA-256 ECDSA-384 ECDSA-521 ED2S519 Key passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Comment: Save public key Save private key | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----|-----------------------------------|-------------------|-------|--------|--|--|
| TTSSH: Key Generator X Key type RSA1 RSA DSA ECDSA-256 ECDSA-384 ECDSA-521 ED25519 Key passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Comment: Save public key Save private key | | | | | | | |
| Key type RSA DSA Key Bits: Generate CECDSA-256 ECDSA-384 3072 Help Key passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Help Confirm passphrase: Comment: 16 Save public key Save private key Save private key | тт | SSH: Key Generator | | | × | | |
| RSA1 DSA DSA ECDSA-256 ECDSA-384 3072 Close Help Key passphrase: Help Confirm passphrase: Comment: Comment: Save private key | | Key type | Key Bits | . Ge | nerate | | |
| Confirm passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Comment: Comment: Comment: Save public key Save public key Save private key | | ORSA1 ORSA OD OECDSA-256 OECDS | SA 3072 | | Close | | |
| Key passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Comment: Comment: Comment: Save public key Save public key Save private key | | OECDSA-521 OED25 | 519 | | Help | | |
| Key passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Comment: Comment: Comment: Save provide key Save private key | | | | | | | |
| Confirm passphrase: Comment: Servpt KDF format Number of rounds: 16 Save public key Save private key | | Key passphrase: | | | | | |
| Comment: Comment: Derypt KDF format Number of rounds: 16 Save public key Save private key | | Confirm passphrase: | | | | | |
| Save public key Save private key | | Comment: | Number of rounds: | 16 | | | |
| Save public key Save private key | | a beryperior tornac | | 10 | | | |
| | | Save public key | Save private | e key | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

⑥ Enter the passphrase to be set for the SSH key in [Key Passphrase] and [Confirm Passphrase].

| TTSSH: Key Generator X Key type RESA1 RESA DSA CECDSA-256 ECDSA-384 ECDSA-521 ED25519 Key generated Key passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Comment: 2000/geSMC-VM-DG-92 Berrypt KDF format Save public key Save private key | File | Edit Setup | Control Window Help | | | | 0 | × |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------|------------|----------------------------------------|---------|------------------|----------|---|---|
| Key type Generate RSA1 RSA DSA ECDSA-256 ECDSA-384 ECDSA-521 ED25519 Key paperrated Key pasphrase: | | | TTSSH: Key Generator | | | × | | |
| ECDSA-256 ECDSA-384 3072 Close ECDSA-521 ED25519 Help key generated Comments Comments Confirm passphrase: Comments CooxigsMc-VM-DG-92 SovodgsMc-VM-DG-92 Save public key Save private key | | | Key type ORSA1 ORSA | DSA | Key Bits: | Generate | | |
| key generated Key passphrase: Confirm passphrase: Comment: X00X[gsMC-VM-DG-92] brypt KDF format Number of rounds: Save public key Save private key | | | ○ ECDSA-256 ○ EC ○ ECDSA-521 ○ EC | DSA-384 | 3072 | Close | | |
| Key passphrase: ••••••• Confirm passphrase: ••••••• Comment: voox/gsSMC-VM-DG-92 Drypt KDF format Number of rounds: 16 Save public key Save private key | | | key generated | | | | | |
| Comment: x000x[gsMC-VM-DG-92 ➡ bcrypt KDF format Number of rounds: 16 Save public key Save private key | | | Key passphrase: Confirm passphrase: | ••••• | • | | | |
| Save public key Save private key | | | Comment: | XXXX | C-VM-DG-92 | | | |
| Save public key Save private key | | | bcrypt KDF format | Numbe | er of rounds: 16 | | | |
| | | | Save public | key | Save private key | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |

⑦ Press the [Save private key] button to save the private key. The private key is required for SSH access to the virtual machine, so please store it securely so that it is not leaked or lost.





8 Click the [Save public key] button to save the public key. The public key is used to register a key pair.



- (2) Log in to the user portal. Please refer to "4.1.3. Login method" for the login method.
- (3) Click the [Project] menu > [Compute] panel > [Key Pairs] tab.

| 4% mdx II _ Empert 1 entry m6/2 Teart Admin | Project Y Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|---------------------------|
| Project v Compute Volumes v Network v Orchestration v Object Store v | | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pars Server Groups | | |
| Project / Compute / Key Pairs | | |
| キーペア | | |
| Q フィルターの指定またはフルテキスト検索を行うには、ここをクリックしてください。 x +=-ペアの作成 | ▲公開鍵のインポート | 會キーペアの削除 |
| 0件表示 | | |
| □ 名前 ▲ 種別 | | |
| 表示する項目がありません | | |
| 0件表示 | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |

(4) Click the [Import public key] button.

| Manal Prevent Menthy and Teast Admin | Project Y Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|---------------------------|
| Project v Compute Volumes v Network v Orchestration v Object Store v | | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pairs Server Groups | | |
| Project / Compute / Kay Pairs | | |
| キーペア | | |
| Q フィルターの指定またはフルテキスト検索を行うには、ここをクリックしてください。 ★ キーペアの作成 | ▲ 公開鍵のインボート | ■キーペアの削除 |
| 0 件表示 | | |
| □ 4前 [▲] | | |
| 表示する項目がありません | | |
| 0件表示 | | |

- (5) Enter and select the following on the public key import screen, and click the [Import public key] button.
 - Key pair name: *Optional
 - Key type: SSH key
 - Select file: *Select the public key you created.

| test-keypair | | |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 建種別 | | |
| SSH 鍵 | | |
| ファイルからの公 | 開鍵の読み込み | |
| ファイルの選択 | ファイルが選択されていません | |
| 公開鍵*(変更済; | •) | コンテンツのサイズ: 16.00 KB 中 573 パィ |
| ssh-rsa AAAAB3NzaC1 okSJj7PGd6kW ulmT3MV0TA4 aaQgyEXL3WIF | c2EAAAABIwAAAYEAqzvwu81QO+Ehr9JVr /srTrHO/9FzXhD3sZKWTIUM0SUeTsuu3ar /Ry0BvT8/PG5I+fQJ4E8o0QTMo1lcZ4Ylfd sSCbDaTml/0SPt0I5DAp1Zb2HTofdRw3TQ iyT611wxUvWrLqIC2Bq1917yeXRfams1r84/ | KoTmxK81xKfNxRbEtwl/OyU64AozKwiysIwaWKwE3k ++G//mkq58WaJHz2wubgsn9ADRh4+6dQIEmhb+K7Ms pzDUnHJSAvZdagYdJMAyvH+ZLgY5yp2p8gmufdMx7 WCePmh0gwY20L7IZUNKKgkeyWbb2HdJgY08mQvg |

- (6) Once the key pair registration is complete, the registered key pair will be displayed in the list. Your web browser will start downloading the private key, so download it.*This key will be used to access the virtual machine, so please keep it carefully in case it gets lost or leaked.
- (7) Once the key pair registration is complete, the registered key pair will be displayed in the list.

| # ⁵ mdx‼ | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | |
|-----------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------|-----------------|----------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Store V |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key | Pairs Serv | er Groups | |
| Project / Con | npute / Key Pairs | | | | |
| +-/ | ペア | | | | |
| Q 741 | ターの指定または | フルテキスト検索を | 行うには、ここを | をクリックしてください | 9 |
| 1 件表示 | | | | | |
| 〇 名: | 前 ▲ | | | | |
| 🗆 🗲 tes | st-keypair | | | | |
| 1件表示 | | | | | |

4.1.5.2. Registration by new creation

(1) Click the [Project] menu > [Compute] panel > [Key Pair] tab.

| /// mdx1 Rojest Kenthy mdr2 Tenant Admin | Project ~ | Help 3 | L test-user@example.com ~ |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|--------|---------------------------|
| Project v Compute Volumes v Network v Orchestration v Object Store v | | | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pars Server Groups | | | |
| Project / Compute / Key Pairs | | | |
| $t = ^{\circ} \mathbb{Z}$ | | | |
| | | | |
| Q フィルターの施定またはフルテキスト検索を行うには、ここをクリックしてください。 x ◆キーペアの作成 | ▲公開鍵のイン | ポート | ■キーペアの削除 |
| 0件表示 | | | |
| □ 名前 * 磁別 | | | |
| 表示する項目がありません | | | |
| 0件表示 | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

(2) Click the [Create Key Pair] button.

| 414 mdx1 Project Identity mdx2 Tenant Admin | Project ~ Help 1 test-user@example.com |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|
| Project v Compute Volumes v Network v Orchestration v Object Store v | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pairs Server Groups | |
| Project / Compute / Key Pairs | |
| | |
| キーペア | |
| Q フィルターの指定またはフルテキスト検索を行うには、ここをクリックしてください。 | +キーペアの作成 ▲公開線のインボート 自キーペアの混除 |
| 0.4227 | |
| | |
| ま元する項目がありません。 | |
| 0件表示 | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |

- (3) Enter the following items and click the [Create Key Pair] button.
 - Key pair name: *Optional
 - \cdot Key type: SSH key

| キーベア名* | |
|--------------|--|
| test-keypair | |
| | |
| SSH 鍵 | |

(4) Once the key pair registration is complete, the registered key pair will be displayed in the list.

| # \$mdxⅡ | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Adr | min | | |
|-----------------|-------------------|-----------------|-----------|-----------------|----------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Store ~ |
| Overview | Instances | Images | Key Pairs | Server Groups | |
| Project / Con | npute / Key Pairs | | | | |
| =_/ | ペア | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| Q 771 | ターの指定または | フルテキスト検 | 案を行つには、 | ここをクリックしてくださ | ·()。 |
| 1件表示 | | | | | |
| □ 名 | 前 🔺 | | | | |
| □ > te: | st-keypair | | | | |
| 1件表示 | | | | | |

4.1.6. Creating a security group

A security group is a set of IP filter rules that control the sending and receiving of communications on virtual machines.

By default, a security group called "default" is provided. "default" allows all outgoing traffic and denies all incoming traffic from sources other than virtual machines in the same security group.

You can also create a new security group for your project. Below are the steps to create a new rule and apply a rule that allows ICMP and SSH.

(1) Click the [Project] menu > [Network] panel > [Security Groups] tab.

| etter mdx II Project Identity md: | 2 Tenant Admin | | |
|-------------------------------------|----------------------|----------------------|------------------|
| Project - Compute - | Volumes 🗸 Netw | ork Orchestration | ✓ Object Store ✓ |
| Network Topology Networks | Routers Sec | urity Groups Floatin | ng IPs Trunks |
| Project / Network / Security Groups | | | |
| Security Group |)S | | |
| 1件表示 | | | |
| Name | Security Group ID | | |
| default | d8a229a6-b576-4fbf-b | b95-15868596b667 | |
| 1 件表示 | | | |

(2) Click the [+Create Security Group] button.

| #15 md.x.II Project Identity m | b/2 Tenant Admin | Project v Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------|---------------------------|
| Project - Compute - | Volumes v Network Orchestration v Object Store v | | |
| Network Topology Networks | Routers Security Groups Floating IPs Trunks | | |
| Project / Network / Security Group | s | | |
| Security Group | os | | |
| | | Filter Q + Create Security Group | Delete Security Groups |
| 1 件表示 | | | |
| Name | Security Group ID | Description | Actions |
| default | d8a229a6-b576-4fbf-bb95-15668596b667 | Default security group | Manage Rules |
| 1件表示 | | | |

- (3) Click the [Create Security Group] button.
- © NEC Corporation 2024

| Create Security Group | × |
|---------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Name * test-securitygroup Description | Description: Security groups are sets of IP filter rules that are applied to network interfaces of a VM. After the security group is created, you can add rules to the security group. |
| 6 | Create Security Group |

(4) Click the [+Add Rule] button.

| 411 mdx I Project Identi | y mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | Project ~ Help 1 t | est-user@example.com ~ | | | |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|----------------------|----------------|------------------|-----------------------|--------------------|------------------------|--|--|--|
| Project - Compute - | Volumes - Netw | vork Orchestration ~ | Object Store ~ | | | | | | | |
| Network Topology Networks Routers Security Groups Floating IPs Trunks | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Network / Security Groups / Manage Security Group Rul | | | | | | | | | | |
| Manage Security Group Rules: test-securitygroup (b35f639c-e196-4c89-b5b4- 737ce42e25a0) | | | | | | | | | | |
| Direction | Ether Type | IP Protocol | Port Range | Remote IP Prefix | Remote Security Group | Description | Actions | | | |
| Egress | IPv4 | Any | Any | 0.0.0.0/0 | | | Delete Rule | | | |
| Egress | IPv6 | Any | Any | ::/0 | • | - | Delete Rule | | | |
| 2 件表示 | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |

- (5) Enter the following items and click the [Add] button.
 - Rules: Custom ICMP Rule
 - CIDR: *Enter the IP address of the access source to be allowed.

| Add Rule | 30 |
|------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Rule * Custom ICMP Rule | Description: Rules define which traffic is allowed to instances assigned to the security group. A security group rule consists of |
| Direction | three main parts: Rule: You can specify the desired rule template or use custom rules, the options are Custom TCP Rule, Custom UDP Rule, or Custom ICMP Rule. |
| Type © | Open Port/Port Range: For TCP and UDP rules you may choose to open either a single port or a range of ports. Selecting the "Port Range" option will provide you with space to provide both the starting and ending ports for the range. For ICMP rules you instead specify an ICMP type and code in the spaces provided. |
| Code @ Remote * @ CIDR | Remote: You must specify the source of the traffic to be allowed via this rule. You may do so either in the form of an IP address block (CIDR) or via a source group (Security Group). Selecting a security group as the source will allow any other instance in that security group access to any other instance via this rule. |
| CIDR [*] ● | |
| | Cancel |

(6) The created ICMP rules will be displayed in a list.

| 615 | mdxil Project | ldentity mdx2 Tenant A | dmin | | | | Project * | Help 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|--------|------------------|-------------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|------------------|-----------------------|-------------|--------------------------------|
| Pro | iject v Co | mpute v Volumes | V Network Orchestr | ation v Object Store v | | | | |
| Ne | lwork Topology | Networks Rout | ers Security Groups | Floating IPs Trunks | | | | |
| Proj | ect / Network / | Security Groups / Manag | ge Security Group Rul | | | | | |
| N 7 | lanage 37ce42 | Security (2e25a0) | Group Rules: | test-securityg | roup (b35f639c | -e196-4c89-b5b4- | | |
| | | | | | | | | + Add Rule |
| 3 1 | 牛表示 | | | | | | | |
| 0 | Direction | Ether Type | IP Protocol | Port Range | Remote IP Prefix | Remote Security Group | Description | Actions |
| C | Egress | IPv4 | Any | Any | 0.0.0/0 | - | - | Delete Rule |
| C | Egress | IPv6 | Any | Any | ::/0 | | | Delete Rule |
| C | Ingress | IPv4 | ICMP | Any | 10.10.0.11/32 | | | Delete Rule |
| 3 (| 特表示 | | | | | | | |

(7) Click the [+Add Rule] button.

| #14 mdx Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | Project * | Help 3 | L test-user@example.com ~ | | |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------|----------------|------------------|-----------------------|-------------|--------|---------------------------|--|--|
| Project ~ Compute ~ | Volumes - Netwo | ork Orchestration ~ | Object Store V | | | | | | | |
| Network Topology Netw | orks Routers Sect | rity Groups Floating IPs | Trunks | | | | | | | |
| Project / Network / Security C | Project / Network / Security Groups / Manage Security Group Rul | | | | | | | | | |
| Manage Security Group Rules: test-securitygroup (b35f639c-e196-4c89-b5b4- 737ce42e25a0) | | | | | | | | Delete Rules | | |
| Direction | Ether Type | IP Protocol | Port Range | Remote IP Prefix | Remote Security Group | Description | | Actions | | |
| Egress | IPv4 | Any | Any | 0.0.0.0/0 | • | - | | Delete Rule | | |
| Egress | IPv6 | Any | Any | ::/0 | • | - | | Delete Rule | | |
| Ingress | IPv4 | ICMP | Any | 10.10.0.11/32 | | | | Delete Rule | | |
| 3 件表示 | | | | | | | | | | |

- (8) Enter the following items and click the [Add] button.
 - Rule: SSH
 - · CIDR: *Enter the IP address of the access source to be allowed.



(9) The SSH rules you created will be displayed in a list.

| <i>6</i> 15 m | dx II Project Identit | ty mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | Project ~ Help J | L test-user@example.com ~ | | | |
|---------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------|---------------------------|----------------|------------------|-----------------------|------------------|---------------------------|--|--|--|
| Proje | :t ∽ Compute ∽ | Volumes v Neh | work Orchestration ~ | Object Store ~ | | | | | | | |
| Netw | ork Topology Net | works Routers Se | curity Groups Floating IP | rs Trunks | | | | | | | |
| Projec | Project / Network / Security Groups / Manage Security Group Rut | | | | | | | | | | |
| Ма 73 | Manage Security Group Rules: test-securitygroup (b35f639c-e196-4c89-b5b4- 737ce42e25a0) | | | | | | | | | | |
| 0 | Direction | Ether Type | IP Protocol | Port Range | Remote IP Prefix | Remote Security Group | Description | Actions | | | |
| 0 | Egress | IPv4 | Any | Any | 0.0.0/0 | | | Delete Rule | | | |
| 0 | Egress | IPv6 | Any | Any | ::/0 | - | | Delete Rule | | | |
| | Ingress | IPv4 | ICMP | Any | 10.10.0.11/32 | | | Delete Rule | | | |
| 0 | Ingress | IPv4 | TCP | 22 (SSH) | 10.10.0.11/32 | | | Delete Rule | | | |
| 4件 | 表示 | | | | | | | | | | |

4.1.7. Creating a virtual machine

(1) Click the [Project] menu > [Compute] panel > [Instances] tab.

| ₩ mdxll | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | Project Y | Help | ▲ test-user@example.com × |
|---------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|----------------|----------|---------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------|-----------|--------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ Network | Orchestration | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pairs | Server Groups | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Con | npute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nces | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | Instance ID = 🕶 | | | Filter | Launch Instance |
| Instance Na | ime | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | | Age | Actions |
| | | | | | No | o items to display. | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(2) Click the [Launch Instance] button.

| #≌mdx‼ | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | Project Y | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|---------------|----------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|----------------|----------|--------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------|-----------|-------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes v Network | Orchestration | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pairs | Server Groups | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Con | npute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nces | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | Instance ID = 🕶 | | | Filte | Launch Instance |
| Instance Na | ime | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | | Age | Actions |
| | No items to display. | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |

- (3) Enter the following items and click the [Next] button.
 - Instance name: *Optional
| ¥細 | インスタンスの最初のホスト名、インスタンスのデプロイ务 してください。同じ設定で複数のインスタンスを作成する | 5のアベイラビリティーゾーン、インスタンス数を指定 易合はインスタンス数を増やしてください。 |
|-------------|-----------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------|
| ノース | プロジェクト名 | 合計インスタンス |
| 1. 10 * | test-project01 | (10 Max) |
| | インスタンス名* | 10% |
| ットワーク* | test-instance01 | |
| ットワークのポート | | ■ 0 現在使用中 |
| ?キュリティーグループ | 672. 49 | 1 追加済み 9 残り |
| ーペア | アベイラビリティーゾーン | |
| 定 | nova | ~ |
| ーバーグループ | インスタンス数* | |
| ケジューラーヒント | 1 | |
| 5- 5 | | |

(4) Click the [↑] button of the image you want to use as the virtual machine's OS image from the available column. Click the Next button. The OS images prepared on the system side are RockyLinux 9.3 and Ubuntu 22.04 Server.

| 174H | インスタンスのソースは ンススナップショット (+ る場合) が選択できます。 | 、インスタンスの作成に使用する (メージスナップショット)、ポ 新しいポリュームを作成して、 | るテンプレートです リューム、ポリュー 永続ストレージを | 。 ソースとし ムスナップシ 使うように選 | /て、イメージ、イン /ヨット (有効になっ 択することもできま | ンスタ ってい ミす。 |
|-------------|-----------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------------------------------|-------------------|
| ソース | ブートソースを選択して | ください | 新規ボリューム | ムの作成 | | |
| フレーバー・ | イメージ | ~ | はい いい | いえ | | |
| ネットワーク | ボリュームサイズ (GB) * | | インスタンス | 別除時にボリ: | ュームを削除 | |
| ネットワークのボート | 1 | | はい いい | いえ | | |
| セキュリティーグループ | デバイス名 | | | | | |
| キーペア | | | | | | |
| 10-ale | 割り当て済み | | | | | |
| 設定 | 0 件表示 | | | | | |
| サーバーグループ | 名前更 | 新時刻 サイズ | 種別 | 2 | 公開範囲 | |
| スケジューラーヒント | | 以下の利用可能なアイテム | から 1 つ選択して | ください。 | | |
| メタデータ | 0 件表示 | | | | | |
| | ✔ 利用可能 ② | | | | 1 つ選択してく | ください |
| | Q フィルターの指定 | またはフルテキスト検索を行う | には、ここをクリッ | クしてくださ | <u>s</u> u. | 1 |
| | 2 件表示 | | | | | |
| | 名前 | 更新時刻 | サイズ | 種別 | 公開範囲 | _ |
| | > RockyLinux-9.3 | 3/14/24 10:38 AM | 1.01 GB | QCOW2 | パブリック | + |
| | > Ubuntu-22.04-Server | r 3/14/24 10:22 AM | 618.25 MB | QCOW2 | パプリック | 1 |
| | | | | | | - |
| | 2 件表示 | | | | | |

(5) Click the [↑] button of the flavor that you want to select as the amount of resources to allocate to the virtual machine, and then click the [Next] button. If you use Luster mount, please select vc8m16g or higher flavor.

*Flavors with a yellow triangle mark cannot be used because they have exceeded the project quota.

| 洋細 | インスタンスの: 割り当て済み | コンピュー ゲ | ト、メモリー、ジ | ストレージリソー | スは、フレーバー | として定義されて | こいます。 | |
|---------------------------|--------------------|-------------|--------------------|----------|-----------|----------|----------|----|
| ノース | 名前仮 | 想 CPU | メモリー | 合計ディスク | ルートディスク | 一時ディスク | 7 パブリッ | 2 |
| | | | 以下の利用す | 可能なアイテムか | ら1つ選択してく | ださい。 | | |
| ネットワーク | ✔ 利用可能 | 9 | | | | 1 | 1つ選択してく対 | ださ |
| ネットワークのポート | Q フィルタ | ーの指定ま | たはフルテキス | ト検索を行うには | は、ここをクリック | っしてください。 | | |
| セキュリティーグループ | 名前 | 仮想 CPU | メモリー | 合計ディスク | ルートディスク | 一時ディスク | パブリック | |
| キーペア | > vc1m2g | 1 | 2 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | はい | • |
| ^{改正} サーバーグループ | > vc2m4g | 2 | 4 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | はい | • |
| スケジューラーヒント | > vc4m8g | 4 | 8 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | (まい) | |
| メタデータ | > vc8m16g | 8 | 16 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | はい | 1 |
| | > vc16m32g | 16 | 32 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | はい | 1 |
| | > vc32m64g | <u>A</u> 32 | <u> 6</u> 4 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | はい | 1 |
| | > vc64m128 g | ▲ 64 | <u> 1</u> 28 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | はい | 1 |
| | > vc128m25 6g | A 128 | ▲ 256 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | はい | 1 |
| | > vc224m51 2g | A 224 | ▲ 448 GB | 100 GB | 100 GB | 0 GB | はい | 4 |

(6) Click the [↑] button for the network that connects to the virtual machine and click the [Security Group] tab.

| 羊細 | ネットワークはクラウド内 | のインスタンス用の通信経 | 路を提供します | • | | |
|-------------|-------------------|----------------|-----------|----------|------------|-----------|
| | ✔ 割り当て済み | | 以下 | のリストからネ | ットワークを選択して | ください |
| <u> </u> | ネットワーク | 割り当てサブネッ | 1 | 共有 管理制 | 態 ステータス | τ |
| フレーバー | | 以下の利用可能なアイ | テムから 1 つ達 | 銀してください | | |
| ネットワーク* | ✔ 利用可能 2 | | | ネットワークを/ | いわくとも1つ選択に | .7 / 12 2 |
| ネットワークのポート | Q フィルターの指定ま | たはフルテキスト検索を行 | うには、ここで | キターク シモ | ださい。 | |
| Zキュリティーグループ | ネットワーク | 割り当てサブネット | 共有 | 管理状態 | ステータス | |
| キーペア | > private-network | private-subnet | いいえ | 動作中 | 稼働中 | 1 |
| 定 | > lustre-network | lustre-subnet | はい | 動作中 | 稼働中 | 1 |
| ナーバーグループ | | | | | | |
| マケジューラーヒント | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

(7) Select the security group to apply to the virtual machine. [default] is applied by default. To change to the security group you created, click the [↑] button for the security group you want to select, and then click the [↓] button for [default].

After selecting the security group, click the $\left[\text{Next}\right]$ button.

*Multiple selections are possible.

| a干和3 | インスタンスを起動する ✔ 割り当て済み | セキュリティーグループを選択します。 | |
|-------------|-------------------------|----------------------------------------|----------|
| ソース | 1件表示 | 7 | |
| フレーバー | 名前 | 説明 | |
| ネットワーク | > default | Default security group | • |
| ネットワークのポート | 1 件表示 | | |
| セキュリティーグループ | ✔ 利用可能 🕣 | 1 つ以上選 | 択してください |
| キーペア | Q フィルターの指定 | こ。 Eまたはフルテキスト検索を行うには、ここをクリックしてください。 | ж |
| 設定 | 1 件表示 | | |
| サーバーグループ | 名前 | 說明 | |
| | > test-securitygroup | | ^ |
| スケジューラーヒント | | | |

(8) Select the key pair (SSH public key) to be registered in the virtual machine. If there is only one registered key pair, it will be selected by default. If there are multiple key pairs, select the key pair to register using the [↑][↓] buttons. After selecting, click the [Create Instance] button.

| インスタンスの起動 | | | | | | × |
|-------------|--------------------------|------------------|-----------------------|------------------------------|---------------------|-----------------------|
| 詳細 | キーペアを使って、新 キーペアをインポート | しく作成した または新規f | とインスタンスに 乍成してください。 | SSH でログインします。 作5 | 戈済みのキーペアを選択す | _{මා} ත් දින් |
| ソース | +キーペアの作成 | ±≠-~ | アのインポート | | | |
| フレーバー | 割り当て済み | | | | | |
| ネットワーク | 名前 | 種別 | フィンガープ | リント | | |
| ネットワークのポート | > test-keypair | ssh | 34:c1:97:36:4 | 7:13:22:8b:b5:47:a1:36:03:d1 | 7d:26 | 4 |
| セキュリティーグループ | * ///=== | | | | | • |
| キーペア | | | | | | |
| 設定 | ✔ 利用可能 🕕 | | | | 1 つ遥択して | ください。 |
| #=15=711.=7 | Q フィルターの推 | 定またはフ | ルテキスト検索を | 行うには、ここをクリックし | てください。 | × |
| 5 11 510 5 | 0 件表示 | | | | | |
| スケジューラーヒント | 名前 | 種別 | - | フィンガープリント | | |
| メタデータ | | | 表示す | る項目がありません | | |
| | 0 件表示 | | | | | |
| | □ 管理者バスワードる | を設定する | | | | |
| ★取り消し | | | | 《戻る | 次へ> ヘインスタン | ィスの起動 |

(9) Confirm that the created virtual machine is displayed in the instance list and its Status is "Active".

| ₩ mdxII | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|---------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------------------------|----------------|--------------|--------|-------|-------------------|------|---------------------|-----------|------------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes v Network | Orchestration | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pairs | Server Groups | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Con | npute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | ices | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | 1000 | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | Insta | nce ID = 🕶 | | Filter & Launch Ins | stance D | elete Inst | Ances More Actions • |
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nce Name | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | | Actions |
| test-in | stance01 | | 192.168.101.17 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active | ÷ | nova | None | Running | 0 minutes | | Create Snapshot 💌 |
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

4.1.8. Granting Floating IP

By assigning a floating IP to a virtual machine, you can enable communication with external networks such as the Internet.

(1) Click the [Project] menu > [Network] panel > [Floating IPs] tab.

| #19 mdx Project Iden | ntity mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | Project Y | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------------------------|------------------------------|------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|-------------------------|------|-----------|--------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ Compute | Volumes | Network Orchestration ~ | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | |
| Network Topology N | etworks Routers | Security Groups Floating IPs | Trunks | | | | | | |
| Project / Network / Floatin | ng IPs | | | | | | | | |
| Floating IP | S | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | Floating IP Address = - | | | Filter | % Allocate IP To Project |
| IP Address | Description | DNS Name | DNS Domain | Mapped Fixed IP Address | | Pool | Status | | Actions |
| | | | | No items to display. | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |

(2) Click the [Allocate IP To Project] button.

| # mdx I | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | | | | Proje | st ~ ⊦ | lelp | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|--------------|---------------------|-------------------|--------------|----------|--------------|----------------|-------|----------|-------------|--------------|-------------------------|------|--------|--------|------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute ~ | Volumes ~ | Network | Orchestr | ration ~ | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | | | |
| Network Top | ology Network | s Routers | Security Gro | oups | Floating IPs | Trunks | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Ne | work / Floating IPs | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Float | ing IPs | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | Floating IP Address = 🕶 | | | Filt | ter | ♣ Allocate IP To Project |
| IP Address | | Description | | DNS Na | ime | DNS Do | omain | | Mapped Fixe | d IP Address | | Pool | Status | | | Actions |
| | | | | | | | | No items | to display. | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(3) Select "public-network" from the [Pool] pull-down menu and click the [Allocate IP] button.

| Pool * public-network | Description: Allocate a floating IP from a | given floating IP pool. |
|-----------------------|------------------------------------------------|-------------------------|
| Description | Project Quotas | |
| DNS Domain | Floating IP | 0 of 50 Us |
| | | |
| DNS Name | | |
| | | |
| | | |

(4) The IP address secured in the Floating IP list will be displayed.

| Att mdx Project Identity md | b/2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|----------------------------------|--------------------|---------------------|-------------|-----------------|-------------------------|----------------|-------------------------|---------|---------------------------|
| Project v Compute v | Volumes - Network | Orchestration ~ Obj | ect Store 🖂 | | | | | | |
| Network Topology Networks | Routers Security (| Groups Floating IPs | Trunks | | | | | | |
| Project / Network / Floating IPs | | | | | | | | | |
| Floating IPs | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | Floating IP Address = - | F | ilter 96 Allocate IP To | Project | 🖏 Release Floating IPs |
| Displaying 1 item | | | | | | | | | |
| IP Address | Description | DNS Name | DNS Domain | Mapped Fixed IP | Address | Pool | Stat | tus | Actions |
| 192.50.2.50 | | | | - | | public-network | Dow | m | Associate 💌 |
| Displaying 1 item | | | | | | | | | |

© NEC Corporation 2024

(5) Click the [Associate] button.

| 414 mdx ii Project Identity mdx | 2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|----------------------------------|----------------------|------------------------|------------|-----------------|-------------------------|----------------|--------|--------------------|--------|---------------------------|
| Project v Compute v | Volumes - Network | Orchestration ~ Object | t Store 🗸 | | | | | | | |
| Network Topology Networks | Routers Security Gro | oups Floating IPs T | runks | | | | | | | |
| Project / Network / Floating IPs | | | | | | | | | | |
| Floating IPs | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | Floating IP Address = - | | Filter | % Allocate IP To P | roject | 🖏 Release Floating IPs |
| Displaying 1 item | | | | | | | | | | |
| IP Address | Description | DNS Name | DNS Domain | Mapped Fixed IP | Address | Pool | | Statu | s | Actions |
| 192.50.2.50 | | | | - | | public-network | | Down | 1 | Associate |
| Displaying 1 item | | | | | | | | | | |

(6) Select the virtual machine to which you want to allocate a floating IP from the pull-down menu of [Port to be associated], and click the [Associate] button.

| IP Address * | | Select the IP address you wish to associate with the |
|----------------------------------|-----|------------------------------------------------------|
| 192.50.2.50 | - + | selected instance or port. |
| Port to be associated * | | |
| test-instance01: 192.168.101.249 | - | |
| | | |

(7) Confirm that the virtual machine name and Floating IP assigned to Mapped Fixed IP Address in the list are displayed.

| #M mdx11 Project I identity mdx2 Tenant Admin | Project Y Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------|---------------------------|
| Project v Compute v Volumes v Network Orchestration v Object Store v | | |
| Network Topology Networks Roulers Security Groups Floating IPs Trunks | | |
| Project / Network / Floating IPs | | |
| Floating IPs | | |
| | | (M-1 |
| Floating IF Address = + Filter * 6 Allo | ocate IP To Project | 13 Release Floating IPs |
| Displaying 1 item | | |
| IP Address Description DNS Name DNS Domain Mapped Fixed IP Address Pool | Status | Actions |
| 192.50.2.50 test-instance01.192.168.101.24 public-network | Active | Disassociate 💌 |
| Displaying 1 item | | |

4.1.9. Accessing virtual machines

Access the floating IP assigned to the virtual machine using SSH. For SSH access, specify the private key of the key pair specified when creating the virtual machine. The command to access via SSH is as follows.

```
$ ssh -i <SSH private key> -l <initial username> <Floating IP of virtual machine>
Example)
$ ssh -i ~/.ssh/id_rsa_mdx -l mdxuser 192.50.2.50
```

*Create a virtual machine from the RockyLinux 9.3 and Ubuntu 22.04 LTS OS images prepared on the system side. If created, the initial user name will be "mdxuser".

*If SSH access to the virtual machine is not possible, make sure the necessary communication is allowed in the security group. Please confirm that.

4.1.10. Use of file server

It is possible to use the file server area from a virtual machine. There are two ways to use it:

- Use Cinder volume
 - > File server area can be used more easily than Luster mount.
 - > Only one virtual machine can be connected to one Cinder volume.
 - > Available capacity is within the project quota (resource amount limit)
- Use with Luster mount from virtual machine
 - > Access performance is higher than using Cinder volume.
 - > To use it, you need to apply to the system administrator and set up the Luster client.
 - > Available capacity is specified at the time of application separately from the project quota.

Please follow the steps below according to your usage.

4.1.10.1. Using Cinder volumes

(1) Click the [Project] menu > [Volume] panel > [Volumes] tab.

| #1 mdx | Project dentity | mdx2 Tenant Adm | in | | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------|--------------------|------------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------|-----------|-------|---------|-----------------------------|----------|----------|----------------|------------|--------------|---------------------------|
| Project | Compute ~ | Volumes | Network 🗸 | Orchestration ~ | Object Sto | ore v | | | | | | | | | |
| Volumes | Snapshots | Groups (| Group Snapshots | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / | Volumes / Volumes | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Volu | imos | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| VOIL | IIICS | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Filter | Q | + Create Volur | ne 🗖 🛱 Aci | cept Transfe | r 🚺 Delete Volumes |
| Displayir | ig 2 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| O N | ame | | | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | Availabi | ity Zone | Bootable | Enc | rypted | Actions |
| D f0 | 2b1177-334e-4dad-9 | 9a2-7dbfce887650 | I. | - | 100GiB | In-use | - | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance01 | nova | | Yes | No | | Edit Volume 💌 |
| 0 ce | c80073-9b96-4a9d-b | c27-bc3d6227ff1c | | - | 100GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | nova | | Yes | No | | Edit Volume 💌 |
| Displayir | ng 2 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(2) Click the [+Create Volume] botton.

| # mdx | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Ad | min | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|-------------|---------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------|-----------|-------|---------|-----------------------------|-------------------|---------------|-----------|------------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute ~ | Volumes | Network 🗸 | Orchestration ~ | Object St | ore ~ | | | | | | | | |
| Volumes | Snapshots | Groups | Group Snapshots | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / 1 | /olumes / Volumes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 110,0011 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Volu | mes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Filter Q | Create Volume | ≓Acce | pt Transfe | er 🚺 Delete Volumes |
| Displayin | g 2 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | me | | | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | Availability Zone | Bootable | Encry | pted | Actions |
| 0 f0: | 2b1177-334e-4dad-99 | a2-7dbfce8876 | id | - | 100GiB | In-use | - | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance01 | nova | Yes | No | | Edit Volume 💌 |
| C ce | c80073-9b96-4a9d-b | c27-bc3d6227ff1 | c | - | 100GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | nova | Yes | No | | Edit Volume 💌 |
| Displayin | g 2 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

© NEC Corporation 2024

- (3) Enter the following items and click the [Create Volume] button.
 <u>*The default for [Type] is "tripleo"</u>, but be sure to select "project-volume".
 - Volume Name: *Optional
 - Volume Source: No source specified (empty volume)
 - \cdot Type: project-volume
 - · Size(GiB): *Specify the capacity you want to use within the quota

| Create Volume | × |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Volume Name fileserver-volume Description | Description: Volumes are block devices that can be attached to instances. Volume Type Description: project-volume |
| Volume Source No source, empty volume Type project-volume Size (GiB)* 20 | No description available: Volume Limits Total Gibibytes 200 of 1,000 GB Used Number of Volumes 2 of 10 Used |
| Availability Zone nova Group No group | |
| | Cancel Create Volume |

(4) The created volume will be displayed in the volume list.

| #** mdx II | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Ad | nin | | | | | | | | | P | roject v Help 1 | test-user@example.com ~ |
|---------------|-------------------|----------------|-----------------|-----------------|--------|-----------|-------|----------------|----------------------------|--------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------------|-------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute ~ | Volumes | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Objec | d Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | |
| Volumes | Snapshots | Groups | Group Snapshots | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Vol | lumes / Volumes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Volur | Volumes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Filter | Q | + Create Volume | ≓ Accept Transfer | Delete Volumes |
| Displaying 3 | 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Nam | e | | | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | | Availability Zone | Bootable | Encrypted | Actions |
| filese | erver-volume | | | - | 20GiB | Available | - | project-volume | | | nova | No | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| f02b | 1177-334e-4dad-99 | a2-7dbfce88765 | d | - | 100GiB | In-use | - | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance0 | и | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| C cec8 | 0073-9b96-4a9d-bc | 27-bc3d6227ff1 | c | - | 100GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| Displaying 3 | 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(5) Click [Manage Attachments] from the pull-down menu on the right side of the volume you created.



- (6) Enter the following items and click the [Attach Volume] button.
 - · Attach to Instance: *Specify the instance to which the volume will be connected

| Manage Volume Attachments | | | | | | | | |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------|---------|--------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Instance | Device | Actions | | | | | | |
| | No items to disp | lay. | | | | | | |
| Attach To Instan Attach to Instance * @ test-instance01 (5e087dd | ICE 8-1998-4025-8349-e669be2f6fb9) | | • | | | | | |
| Device Name @ /dev/vdc | | | | | | | | |
| | | Cancel | ttach Volume | | | | | |

(7) Confirm that the virtual machine name and device name to which the volume is attached are displayed in Attached To in the volume list.

| #5 md | x Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Adr | min | | | | | | | | | F | roject v Help | test-user@example.com ~ |
|---------|-------------------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|--------|-----------|-------|----------------|----------------------------|--------|-------------------|-----------------|------------------|-------------------------|
| Project | Compute ~ | Volumes | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Objec | t Store 👻 | | | | | | | | |
| Volume | s Snapshots | Groups | Group Snapshots | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project | / Volumes / Volumes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Vol | umes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Filter | Q | + Create Volume | #Accept Transfer | Delete Volumes |
| Displa | ying 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Name | | | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | | Availability Zone | Bootable | Encrypted | Actions |
| 0 | fileserver-volume | | | - | 20GiB | In-use | - | project-volume | /dev/vdb on test-instance0 | 1 | nova | No | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| 0 | f02b1177-334e-4dad-99 | a2-7dbfce88765 | d | - | 100GiB | In-use | - | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance0 | 1 | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| 0 | cec80073-9b96-4a9d-bo | c27-bc3d6227ff1 | c | - | 100GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume |
| Displa | ying 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

These are the steps to connect a volume to a virtual machine.

The connected volume can be seen from the virtual machine using the device name confirmed above (e.g. /dev/vdb). Since the contents of the volume are empty, you will need to create a file system depending on your usage.

The following procedure describes an example of using a connected volume as an XFS file system.

| # | mkfs -t xfs /dev/vdb |
|---|-----------------------------|
| # | mkdir /data |
| # | mount -t xfs /dev/vdb /data |

4.1.10.2. Lustre Mount

Please send an email to your system administrator with the following information and request to use Luster mount.

----- Luster mount usage application format
Project name: *Enter the project name
Virtual machine IP address: *IP address assigned to the virtual machine (192.168.[100,10

```
1].X)
Usage capacity: *Listed in GB
```

*Based on the above information, the system administrator will set the necessary information on the file server.

After your system administrator notifies you that Luster mounts are available, you will need to configure the Luster client on your virtual machine. The RokcyLinux 9.3 and Ubuntu 22.04 LTS OS images prepared on the system side include Luster client packages and configuration files.

The following describes how to mount Luster on a virtual machine created with an OS image prepared by the system.

- (1) Log in to the virtual machine and switch to the root account using sudo su, etc.
- (2) Check the interface name where the Luster network IP address (192.168.[100,101].X) is set on the virtual machine.

| | # ip add | dress show | | | | | | | | | | |
|----|-----------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------|--------------|------|-----|------|-------|----------|-------|----|-----|
| | ···omiss | ion… | | | | | | | | | | |
| | 2: eth0: | <broadc< td=""><td>AST,MULTIC</td><td>AST,UP,LOWER</td><td>_UP></td><td>mtu</td><td>1442</td><td>qdisc</td><td>fq_codel</td><td>state</td><td>UP</td><td>gro</td></broadc<> | AST,MULTIC | AST,UP,LOWER | _UP> | mtu | 1442 | qdisc | fq_codel | state | UP | gro |
| up | o default | qlen 1000 | | | | | | | | | | |
| | ···omiss | ion… | | | | | | | | | | |

(3) Correct the interface name specified in /etc/modprobe.d/lustre.conf to the confirmed interface name. *Bold parts will be corrected.

vi /etc/modprobe.d/lustre.conf
options lnet networks=tcp(eth0)
options lnet lnet_transaction_timeout=100
options ksocklnd rx_buffer_size=16777216
options ksocklnd tx_buffer_size=16777216
options ksocklnd conns_per_peer=8
options ksocklnd nscheds=8

(4) Correct the interface name specified in /etc/sysconfig/lustre_client to the confirmed interface name.

* The file path is different between Rocky Linux (RHEL series) and Ubuntu Server.*Bold parts will be corrected.

Rocky Linux
 # vi /etc/sysconfig/lustre_client
 ...omission...

• Ubuntu Server

(5) Start lustre_client.service.

systemctl start lustre_client.service

(6) Confirm that Luster mount is possible.

```
# <mark>df -h -t lustre</mark>
Filesystem           Size Used Avail Use% Mounted on
10.10.0.16@tcp:10.10.0.18@tcp:10.10.0.17@tcp:10.10.0.19@tcp:/lustre 503T 520G 497T 1% /lustre
```

(7) Enable automatic startup of lustre_client.service so that Lustre mounts automatically when the virtual machine OS starts. (Any)

systemctl enable lustre_client.service

These are the steps to configure the Luster client.

When handling data in the file server area, please use the "/lustre" directory mounted by Lustre.

4.2. File Server

4.2.1. S3 Access Method

The file-server system includes a server for S3 access. The S3 endpoint of the file server is below. S3 endpoint: s3gwlustre.osaka.mdx.jp

In order to synchronize your local data on the file server and access it from the rclone command (described later) or online storage service, you need to create an access key/secret key and an S3 bucket to which the user will connect.

Since work is required on the S3 access server of the file server, ask your system administrator for the settings. If you wish to use S3, please send a request email using the format below.

E-mail: mdx2-system@cmc.osaka-u.ac.jp

Subject : Configuration request for file server S3 access

| Dear System Administrators | |
|---------------------------------------------------------|--|
| I would like to configure S3 access to the file server. | |
| full name: | |
| Project name: | |
| User name: | |
| UID: | |
| GID: | |
| Bucket name: | |

• Bucket name: Set arbitrarily using half-width alphanumeric characters

rclone is one way to access S3 using CLI. Install the following packages to remotely connect to a bucket on a file server with rclone. (For Rocky)

\$ sudo dnf install rclone

In order to access S3 with the rclone command, you need to set remote connection config. You can add, edit, and delete settings interactively using the following commands.

\$ rclone config

Below, select the numbered option to set new connection config. To complete the setup, you have to get the access key and secret key of the connected S3.

No remotes found - make a new one

n) New remote

s) Set configuration password

q) Quit config

n/s/q > n

name> nec03-lustre

Option Storage.

Type of storage to configure.

Enter a string value. Press Enter for the default ("").

Choose a number from below, or type in your own value.

(omitted)

4 / Amazon S3 Compliant Storage Providers including AWS, Alibaba, Ceph, Digital Ocean, Dreamhost, IBM COS, Minio, SeaweedFS, and Tencent COS

```
© NEC Corporation 2024
```



¥ "s3"

(omitted)

Storage> 4

Option provider.

Choose your S3 provider.

Enter a string value. Press Enter for the default ("").

Choose a number from below, or type in your own value.

(omitted)

14 / Any other S3 compatible provider

¥ "Other"

provider> 14

Option env_auth.

Get AWS credentials from runtime (environment variables or EC2/ECS meta data if no env vars).

Only applies if access_key_id and secret_access_key is blank.

Enter a boolean value (true or false). Press Enter for the default ("false").

Choose a number from below, or type in your own value.

- $1\,/$ Enter AWS credentials in the next step.
 - ¥ "false"

2 / Get AWS credentials from the environment (env vars or IAM).

¥ "true"

env_auth> 1

Option access_key_id.

AWS Access Key ID.

Leave blank for anonymous access or runtime credentials.

Enter a string value. Press Enter for the default ("").

Option secret_access_key.

AWS Secret Access Key (password).

Leave blank for anonymous access or runtime credentials.

Enter a string value. Press Enter for the default ("").

Option region.

Region to connect to.

Leave blank if you are using an S3 clone and you don't have a region.

Enter a string value. Press Enter for the default ("").

Choose a number from below, or type in your own value.

/ Use this if unsure.

1 | Will use v4 signatures and an empty region. ¥ ""

/ Use this only if v4 signatures don't work.

2 | E.g. pre Jewel/v10 CEPH.

¥ "other-v2-signature"

region> us-east-1

Option endpoint.

Endpoint for S3 API.

Required when using an S3 clone.

Enter a string value. Press Enter for the default ("").

endpoint> s3gwlustre.osaka.mdx.jp

Option location_constraint.

Location constraint - must be set to match the Region.

Leave blank if not sure. Used when creating buckets only.

Enter a string value. Press Enter for the default ("").

location_constraint>

Option acl.

Canned ACL used when creating buckets and storing or copying objects.

This ACL is used for creating objects and if bucket_acl isn't set, for creating buckets too.

For more info visit https://docs.aws.amazon.com/AmazonS3/latest/dev/acl-overview.html#canned-acl

Note that this ACL is applied when server-side copying objects as S3

doesn't copy the ACL from the source but rather writes a fresh one.

Enter a string value. Press Enter for the default ("").

Choose a number from below, or type in your own value.

/ Owner gets FULL_CONTROL.

1 | No one else has access rights (default).

¥ "private"

/ Owner gets FULL_CONTROL.

(omitted)

acl>1

```
Edit advanced config?
```

y) Yes

```
n) No (default)
```

y/n> n

```
-----
```

```
[nec03-lustre]
```

```
type = s3
```

Verify that you can access S3 with the connection settings created above. The following command can output a list of files existing in the bucket.

For example, use the following command to transfer data.

\$ rclone copy hello.txt nec03-lustre:nec03bct

4.3. Object Storage

4.3.1. Application for use

This section describes how to apply for object storage usage on the object storage application management screen. And, how to change the size after completing the object storage application.

4.3.1.1. New application for object storage

After logging in to OpenStaack, please proceed as follows from the tabs at the top of the page. mdx II tenant management > Object Storage

You can apply for new object storage on the object storage application management page. The number of object storages that can be requested per project is 1. Click the "Request ObjectStorage" button on the right side of the page.

| #Makal Joszóf 1-9-88 417/5/28 | プロジェクト × ヘルプ 1 test-user@example.com × |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------|
| mdrit テナント管理 | |
| テナントユーザー <mark>オブジェクトストレージ</mark> ProjectDataPortal Notices | |
| mdxII デナント管理/オブジェクトストレージ/ | |
| オブジェクトストレージ | |
| | + Request ObjectStorage |
| Status Size [GB] Access key Secret key Administrator Initial password | Actions |
| 表示する項目がありません | |
| | |



When you press the "Request ObjectStorage" button, a form to enter the size will be displayed as shown below. Please enter the size (GB) of object storage you are requesting.

The size that can be requested is 1,000 GB to 100,000 GB. To apply with the size you entered, press the "Create" button.

| Request Object Storage | | × |
|------------------------|---|-------------------------------------|
| Size [GB] * | • | Enter your new Object Storage size. |
| | | 取り消し(作成 |

Once the application is completed, the application information will be displayed in the table. After applying, "Request" will be displayed in the Status column. Please wait for the object storage configuration to complete. You may have to wait up to 10 minutes. Please try refreshing the page/re-logging after 10 minutes.

| オブジェク | トストレージ | | | | | |
|---------|-----------|----------------------------|----------------------------|---------------|------------------|---------|
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | |
| Status | Size [GB] | Access key | Secret key | Administrator | Initial password | Actions |
| Request | 3000 | Requested 2024/03/22 13:53 | Requested 2024/03/22 13:53 | Waiting | Waiting | |
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | |

When the object storage settings are completed, the Status column will become "OK" and connection information will be shown in the image below. Please confirm that the credential information is displayed in the Access key column and Secret key column.

In addition, object storage management user information is displayed in the Administrator column and Initial password column. This is required to log in to Nextcloud and LDAP Account Manager, which are applied from the ProjectDataPortal application management page.

*The Initial password value is fixed and continues to be displayed. Please change your password after logging in for the first time.

| オブジ | ェクトス | トレージ | | | | |
|--------|-----------|----------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------|---------------|------------------|---------|
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | |
| Status | Size [GB] | Access key | Secret key | Administrator | Initial password | Actions |
| ок | 1000 | 00c42a362b2a30fa633a | $\label{eq:scaOq} SCaOqjMbgardDdwbbldsQT3ArFBfLFxDwgl/8gVv$ | pdpadmin | UMLGa5.bfYS5 | 編集 |
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | |

4.3.1.2. Resizing object storage

After completing the object storage settings, the "Edit" button will be available from the Actions column. By pressing the edit button, you can apply to change the size of the configured object storage. After pressing the edit button, the following size change request form will be displayed.

You cannot reduce the size from the already set size, you can only request an expansion. The maximum size that can be requested is 100,000 GB. If you wish to change the size you have entered, please press the "OK" button.

| Edit Object Storage | × |
|---------------------|----------------------------------------|
| Size [GB] * | Enter the Object Storage size(Change). |
| | 取り消しの |

Once the change request is complete, the changed size will be displayed in the Size [GB] column of the table. After applying, "OK" will still be displayed in the Status column, but please refrain from pressing the "Edit" button again. If you wait for about 2 minutes and refresh the page/log in again, the Status column will be updated to "Edit".

Please wait for the object storage configuration to complete. You may have to wait up to 10 minutes. Please try refreshing the page/re-logging in every 10 minutes.

| オブジェ | クトストレー | ージ | | | | |
|--------------|-----------|------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------|----------------------------------|---------|
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | |
| Charles | | | | | | |
| Status | Size [GB] | Access key | Secret key | Administrator | Initial password | Actions |
| Edit | Size [GB] | Access key 00c0e1691ca932c0b1de | Secret key x8523xllhv22qoRxloJ3yGb5N8GCL/VSenJ5Tt3I | Administrator | Pi.d2LhiZ5-h | Actions |
| Edit 1件表示 | Size [GB] | Access key 00c0e1691ca932c0b1de | Secret key xk52xdlivc2qqRvlox3yGb5NBGCL/VSenJSTGI | Administrator pdpadmin | Initial password Pi.d2LhiZ5-h | Actions |

Once the object storage configuration is complete, the Status column will be "OK". There is no change in the connection information from before the resize.

4.3.1.3. Object storage configuration error

After applying for object storage, object storage may return an API error during configuration. Even if an error occurs, the reconfiguration process will be performed and the configuration may be completed.

If the situation does not improve even after waiting 30 minutes from the time the error occurred, please send an email to the address below.

E-mail: mdx2-system@cmc.osaka-u.ac.jp

If you can attach the error information displayed in the email, it may help us resolve the issue more smoothly.

| オブジェクトストレージ | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------|--------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| Error: Please of Please attach the Project name: Error code: 40 Error API: Cor | contact the system admin information below to your emai admin ¹⁹ rflict | istrator. email: mdx2-system@cmc.osaka-u.ad il. | c.jp | | | | |
| Status | Size [GB] | Access key | Secret key | | | | |
| ERROR | 1000 | Sorry, an error occurred | Sorry, an error occurred | | | | |
| 1 件表示 | 1件表示 | | | | | | |



4.3.2. How to use

Unlike conventional storage (such as NAS), object storage not only has high scalability but also implements many mechanisms to safely protect and fold files (hereinafter referred to as objects). We use HyperStore (revised, HyperStore).

HyperStore can be said to be the standard for cloud storage, and is highly compatible with the Amazon S3 API, allowing objects to be manipulated through various client applications that support the Amazon S3 API.

You can use the Cloudian Management Console (hereinafter referred to as CMC), which is a web GUI, to operate HyperStore.

• HyperStore access image

HyperStore is accessed via IP network (HTTP/HTTPS).

Users create a storage destination called a "bucket" in HyperStore and perform object operations.



4.3.2.1. CMC Operation : Login

Access CMC "https://s3object-portal.osaka.mdx.jp:443" from your browser (Chrome, FireFox recommended).



4.3.2.2. CMC Operation : User creation

Go to the user management screen by selecting the "User" menu > "User management" tab. Create a user to use HyperStore from "+New User".

X User creation will be performed by the group administrator.



4.3.2.3. CMC Operation : Obtaining user credentials

User credentials are visible to each user.

Go to the user credentials screen by selecting "Username" > "Security Certificate" at the top right of the screen.

User credentials (access key ID, secret key) are required when accessing S3 from the client system.

※ Up to 5 user credentials can be acquired per user. (Default value)

| ₩ mdxII | | ☑ 分析 | 🌣 オブジェクト | 皆 ユーザー | 🌣 IAM | ע Naxaadmin ד לווידערווי | のヘルプ |
|-----------------------|----------------------------|----------------|---------------------|------------|----------|-----------------------------|--------|
| 19 | スワード変更 | | | | | ヤキュリティ証明書 | h |
| 고- n | ーザーID: ecadmin | | 多要素認証 (MFA) ① 無効 | | 4 | | μ |
| | | | | | | | |
| ₩ mdxII | | ☑ 分析 | 🌣 オブジェクト | 📽 ユーザー | IAM | Ne ladmin 🕶 | 0 ヘルプ |
| 1 | ペスワード変更 | | | | | | |
| L | ーザーID: necadmin | | 多要素認証(MFA) | | | | |
| 新. | パスワード: | | 現在のパスワード: | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| <u>ار</u> | スワードを確認: | | | | | | |
| | | | | | パスワ- | -ド変更 | |
| | | | | | | | |
| sa | 3アクセスクレデンシャル | | | | | | |
| 作 | 成済 アクヤ | セスキーID | | アクション | | | |
| 3 | 3月-18-2024 23:12 +0900 008 | 347d6e2072b021 | c1b1 • | シークレット | キーを見る | 無効にする | |
| | access key ID | | • アクティブなアク | 7セスキー | 新 | 文作成 | |
| | | | | | | \sim | 、 、 |
| | | Displa | y the secret | key with ' | 'View se | ecret key" | |
| s3object-portal.osaka | a.mdx.jp の内容 | | | | | | |
| シークレットキー (コピーするには | ‡ Ctrl-C) | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| secret key | ОК ++>>±ル | | | | | | |

4.3.2.4. CMC Operation : Bucket creation

Create an area called a "bucket" to store objects.

Go to the bucket list screen from the "Object" menu > "Bucket" and press "+Add new bucket" to



M mdxll a IAM Necadmin -🛃 分析 🌣 オブジェクト 皆 ユーザー のヘルプ Create a bucket with "Add new bucket" バケット オブジェクト ◆ 新規バケット追加 リージョン ストレージボリシー 名前 nec-testbucket01 osakau EC42 曲 プロパティ ▲ 削除 List of created buckets. Click on the bucket name to go to the object screen Necadmin -M mdxll a iam 皆 ユーザー 🛃 分析 のヘルプ 🎝 オブジェクト バケット オブジェクト + 新規バケット追加 新規バケット追加 リージョン オブジェクトロック バケット名 Bucket Name osakau \$ ① 無効 ストレージポリシー Create with "Create" *EC42 Enter any bucket name 名前 リージョン ストレージポリシー nec-testbucket01 osakau EC42 ₩ プロパティ ∎ 削除

display the new bucket addition screen.

4.3.2.5. CMC Operation : Listing/uploading objects

Displays a list of objects, uploads them to a bucket, etc.

Go to the object list screen by selecting the "Object" menu > "Object" tab.

| ₩ mdxII | ビ 分析 ✿ オブジェクト 譬 ユーザー ✿ IAM |
|--------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| | |
| パケット オブジェクト Switch | h target bucket by selecting bucket name. |
| バケット名 nec-testbucket01 🗘 | ▲ ファイルをアップロード + フォルダーを作成 Q プレフィックスで検索 |
| osakau : nec-testbucket01 | Upload objects to be stored in |
| □ 名前 □ ■ upload_data1.bxt | サイズ 単体 DUCKET. 89.8 KiB Mar-26-2024 05:25 PM +0900 柑 プロパティ 首 削除 |
| List objects stored in HunorStore | UZ-FZ AIR |
| Download the object by clicking the object | ect name link. |
| | |
| ファイルアップロード | + |
| + ファイル追加 ♀ アップロード間 | ◇ アップロード中止 💿 完了済みをリストから削除 🗆 暗号化して保存 |
| 00.76 ///D | |
| upload_data2.txt | Select the file to upload using "Add File" 9 開始 |
| | |
| | |
| ー ファイルアップロード | |
| + ファイル追加 ● アップロード | 「開始 ◎ アップロード中止 ◎ 完了済みをリストから削除 □ 暗号化して保存 |
| | |
| 89.76 KiB upload_data2.txt | ップロードが完了しました。 Upload completion status |
| | |

4.3.2.6. CMC Operation : help

You can check how to operate each menu from the "Help" menu at the top right of the screen.

| | ユーザー智 | 理グループ管理 | | | | |
|---------------|----------|---------|---|---------|---|--------|
| | | | | | | |
| ユーザー管理 | | | | | + | 新規ユーザー |
| ユーザーiDによる検索 | | | | | | |
| プレフィクス又は完全なユー | ·ザーIDを入力 | | | | | |
| グループID | | ユーザー種別 | | ユーザーの状態 | | |
| NEC_TEST | \$ | 全件検索 | ÷ | 全件検索 | | ÷ |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | 検索 |

© NEC Corporation 2024

4.4. Project Data Portal

4.4.1. Application for use

This section describes how to apply for use of Nextcloud on the ProjectDataPortal application management screen.

You can apply for Project Data Portal only after completing the object storage settings. For details on how to apply for object storage use, please refer to chapter 4.3 mdx II Object Storage.

After logging in to OpenStaack, please proceed as follows from the tabs at the top of the page.

mdx II tenant management > ProjectDataPortal

You can apply to use Nextcloud on the ProjectDataPortal application management page. The number of applications that can be submitted per project is 1. Click the "Request Nextcloud Storage" button on the right side of the page. A confirmation modal will then ask, "Do you submit an application for Nextcloud storage?" If you agree, please press the "Submit" button.

Once the application is completed, the application information will be displayed in the table. After applying, "Request" will be displayed in the Status column. Please wait for Nextcloud configuration to complete. You may have to wait up to 10 minutes. Please try refreshing the page/re-logging in after 10 minutes.

When Nextcloud settings are completed, the Status column will show "OK" and connection information will be shown in the image below. Please confirm that URL information is displayed in the Nextcloud URL column and LDAP Manager URL column.

These are the URLs to Nextcloud and LDAP Account Manager respectively. To log in, please enter the values in the Administrator column and Initial password column on the object storage application management page.

| # mdx コンロジェクト | ユーザー管理 mdx I テナント管理 | | プロジェクト 〜 | ヘルプ | 1 nec03@example.com ~ | | |
|--------------------|--------------------------------------------|------------------------------------------------|----------|-----|-----------------------|--|--|
| mdx II テナント管理 | | | | | | | |
| テナントユーザー | プジェクトストレージ ProjectDataPortal Notices | | | | | | |
| mdx II テナント管理 / Pr | jectDataPortal / | | | | | | |
| Nextcloud | Nextcloud Storage | | | | | | |
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | | |
| Status | Nextcloud URL | LDAP Manager URL | | | | | |
| ок | https://private-dataportal04.osaka.mdx.jp/ | https://private-dataportal04.osaka.mdx.jp/lam/ | | | | | |
| 1 件表示 | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

It may take some time to complete the Nextcloud settings. If the information is not updated even after waiting 30 minutes, please send an email to the address below.

E-mail: <u>mdx2-system@cmc.osaka-u.ac.jp</u>



4.4.2. How to use

4.4.2.1. pre-study

To log in to the project data transfer portal, two-factor authentication using Google Authenticator etc. is required. Please prepare and install the application necessary for two-factor authentication on your own device (smartphone etc.).

| | c 11 . | | | | | | <i>c</i> , , | | |
|------|--------------|------------|----------------|--------------|------|-------|--------------|----|---------|
| 1 he | tollowing | two-tactor | authentication | annlications | have | heen | contirmed | as | usahle. |
| 1110 | 10110 101115 | | uutiontioution | applications | nuvc | 00011 | commucu | uэ | ususic. |

| OS | アプリケーション | 備考 |
|---------|----------------------|-------------------------------------------------|
| Android | Google Authenticator | Google Play Store |
| iOS | Google Authenticator | Apple App Store |
| Windows | WinAuth | https://winauth.github.io/winauth/download.html |
| macOS | Step Two | Apple App Store |

4.4.2.2. Tasks for Group Administrators

4.4.2.2.1. Setting Up Two-Factor Authentication (Nextcloud)

(1) Open a web browser and connect to the "Nextcloud URL" displayed on the project data transfer portal application screen.

https://[string set for each tenant].osaka.mdx.jp/

Enter the "Account Name or Email Address" and "Password" displayed under "Administrator Account" and "Initial Password" on the data aggregation object storage application screen.



(2) Click on「TOTP (Authenticator app) TOTP アプリで認証する」.

| | 000 |
|---|----------------------------------------------------|
| | 二要素認証を設定 アカウントのセキュリティ強化が必要です。使用する認証手段を選択してください。 |
| ļ | TOTP (Authenticator app) TOTPアプリで認証する |
| | ログインをキャンセル |
| | |

(3) A QR code will be displayed, so use the two-factor authentication app prepared in the preparations to scan it. Then enter the authentication code displayed in the app and click "Verify".

| 000 |
|------------------------------------------|
| TOTP (Authenticator app) |
| 新しいTOTP秘密 建は次のとおりです: |
| クイックセットアップで、、このQRコードをTOTPアプリでスキャンしてください: |
| ログインをキャンセル |
| |

(4) Click 「TOTP (Authenticator app) TOTP アプリで認証する」 again.



(5) Enter the authentication code corresponding to the QR code scanned earlier and click "Submit".



(6) If login is successful, the home screen will be displayed.



4.4.2.2.2. Change password (Nextcloud)

- 1. Log in to Nextcloud.
- 2. Click "Personal Settings" from the icon in the upper right corner.



3. Click "Security" from the left menu to display the password entry screen. Enter "Current Password" and "New Password" and click "Change Password".

| 個人 | パスワード |
|----------------------------|------------------|
| ▲ 個人情報 | (現在のパスワード |
| セキュリティ | く新しいパスワード |
| P 外部ストレージ | |
| ◀ 共有 | ✓ パスワードは保護されています |
| ★ 外観とアクセシビリティ | パスワードを変更 |

4. After changing your password, log out. Click "Logout" from the icon in the upper right corner.



4.4.2.2.3. LDAP group administrator password change (LDAP Account Manager)

 Open a web browser and connect to the [Admin URL" displayed on the application screen for using the project data transfer portal.
 https://[Character string set for each tenant.].osaka.mdx.jp/lam/

Please enter the "Username" and "Password" by referring to the "Administrator Account" and "Initial Password" displayed on the application screen for using object storage for data aggregation.

| LDAP Account Manager - 8.3 | もっと機能がほしいですか?LA | M Proを入手しよう! | LAM構成設定 |
|----------------------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------------|---------|
| | | | |
| ſ | | | |
| | ユーザ名 | admin • | |
| | パスリート言語 | pdpadmin 日本語 (日本) ▼ | |
| | ログ | イン | |
| | | | |
| | LDAPサーバ サーバー プロファイル | ldap://host.containers.internal:389 lam | |
| l | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | |

2. If the login is successful, the user addition screen will be displayed.

| 新しいユーザ ファイルのアップロード ユーザー・アカウント:0 | ¢ |
|------------------------------------|----------------|
| | |
| | |
| | 姓 UID番号 GID番号 |
| レーケンスを並べ替え 🗸 🔺 🔹 🔻 | V A V A |
| | |

3. From the tools in the top right, click Tree View.

| Account Manager - 8.3 p | dpadmin | Account | ツール | ログアウト | |
|---------------------------|----------------------|-------------------|-----|-------|---|
| ₹ プロファイル | エディタ 🎦 PDFエディタ | ↑ ファイルのアップロ- ド | - | _ | |
| ➡ 複数編集 | E LDAP インポート スポート | トロク OUエディタ | | | |
| <u>▶ ツリービュー</u> <> テスト | ● スキーマブラウ! | ゲ 0 サーバー情報 | | |] |
| | | | | | |

© NEC Corporation 2024

| 4. | Click | [cn=[| username | from th | ne displaved | tree view. |
|----|-------|-------|-----------|---------|--------------|------------|
| | Onon | 1011 | abornamoj | | io alopiayoa | 000 00000 |

| LDAP Account Manager - 8.3 pdpadmin | Accounts ツール ログアウト |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|
| dc=osaka,dc=mdi,dc=jp d=cn=pdpadmin d=ou=groups d=ou=users | cn=pdpadmin,dc=osaka,dc=mdx,dc=jp |
| | 属性 |
| | cn * pdpadmin 🕂 🛨 🗙 |
| | objectClass * organizationalRole |
| | simpleSecurityObject + × top + × |
| | userPassword * |

5. Enter "userPassword" at the bottom on the right side.

Clear your input with the \times button and set a new password.

When you have finished entering your information, click Save. (You cannot set the same password)

| objectClass* | organizationalRole simpleSecurityObject top | _+ × _+ × _+ × |
|-----------------------|---------------------------------------------------|----------------------|
| userPassword* | PLAIN • | • • • |
| 新しい属性の追加 属性 | | ~ |
| 伢 | 存 | |

6. No particular message will be displayed, so click "Logout" in the upper right to log out.

| Accounts ツール ログア | ウト |
|-----------------------------------|----|
| cn=pdpadmin,dc=osaka,dc=mdx,dc=jp | • |
| 属性 | |

4.4.2.2.4. User registration (LDAP Account Manager)

The required input items are as follows.

| tab | Input items | remarks |
|--------------|---------------|---------------------------------------------|
| Personal | Last name | |
| | First name | |
| | email address | |
| Unix | ユーザ名 | This will be your Nextcloud login ID. Enter |
| | | alphanumeric characters (starting with a |
| | | letter). |
| Set password | password | Be sure to click the [OK] button. |

1. Log in to LDAP Account Manager and click New User.

| Account M | anager - 8.3 pdpa | dmin | | | Accounts ツール | ログアウト |
|------------|-------------------|--------------|-----|-------|--------------|-------|
| ユーザ | | | | | | |
| 新しいユーザ | ファイルのアップ | ⊐ − ド | | | | Φ\$ |
| ユーザー・アカウン | ├ : 0 | | | | | |
| アクション | ユーザ名 | 名 | 姓 | UID番号 | GID番号 | |
| シーケンスを並べ替え | t ▼▲ | ▼ ▲ | ▼ ▲ | ▼ ▲ | ▼ ▲ | |
| □ フィルタマ | | | | | | |

2. Enter your Personal information.

| サフィックス | users > osaka > mdx > jp | | F | RDN識別子 | cn | • |
|----------|--------------------------|---|-------------|--------|----|---|
| Personal | | Г | 名 [姓* [| | | |
| A unix | 連絡先データ | | | | | |

3. Click unix and enter the information.

| lefau | de | | 設定 ユーザー一覧に戻る | 保存 パスワードを |
|-------|----------------|----------------|--------------------------|--------------|
| | <i>アイルのロード</i> | プロファ | | |
| | @example.com | taro@ex | | aro HANDAI |
| - | ~ | RDN識別子 cn | users > osaka > mdx > jp | サフィックス |
|] 김 | | test01 | ユーザ名 * | Personal |
| | × + 🛛 | Taro HANDAI | 名称(common name) | A |
| ? | | | UID番号 | \Lambda unix |
| | | nextcloud ? | プライマリグループ | <u>~</u> |
| | | 同じ名前を持つグループを作成 | | |
| | | グループの編集 | 追加のグループ | |
| 2 | | /home/\$user | ホームディレクトリ* | |
| • | ~ | /bin/bash | ログインシェル | |

4. Click Set Password, enter your password, and click OK.

| 保存 パスワードを | 設定 ユーザーー覧に戻る | |
|------------|--------------------------|--------|
| aro HANDAI | | |
| サフィックス | users > osaka > mdx > jp | F |
| Personal | ユーザ名* 名称(common name) | ť |
| 👌 unix | UID番号 プライマリグループ | [n |
| | 追加のグループ | |
| | ホームディレクトリ* | [|
| | ログインシェル | |

| パスワードを設定 | | C |
|-------------------|----|---|
| パスワード パスワード再入力 | | 9 |
| 👌 🗹 unix | | |
| Ok ランダムなパスワードを設定 | 中止 | |

5. In the confirmation dialog, click the OK button.

| 新しいパスワードはこのアカウントを保存した後に ディレクトリに格納されます。 |
|-------------------------------------------|
| Ok |

6. Click Save.

| 保存パスワードを | <u>設定</u> ユーザー一覧に戻る | |
|---------------|--------------------------|-----------|
| 🔒 Taro HANDAI | | |
| サフィックス | users > osaka > mdx > jp | RD |
| Personal | ユーザ名* 名称(common name) | test0 |
| 👌 unix | UID番号 プライマリグループ | next |
| | 治ちのイブリ プ | Ē |
| | 這加リンルーン | ク /hom |
| | ログインシェル | /bin |

7. Confirm that "Account has been created." is displayed and the created user is displayed in the user list.

| LDAP操作が完了しました アカウントが作成されま | き。 ました。 | | |
|------------------------------|-------------------|-----------|-----|
| ユーザー一覧に戻る | 他のユーザーを作成 | PDFファイル作成 | 再編集 |

| A LDAP Account M | anager - 8.3 pdpadmin | | | | Accounts ツール | ログアウト |
|------------------|-----------------------|------|--------|------------|--------------|-------|
| ユーザ | | | | | | |
| 新しいユーザ | ファイルのアップロート | 2 | | | | Φ‡ |
| 選択されたユーサ | 「を削除 | | | | | |
| ユーザー・アカウン | h:1 | | | | | |
| アクション | ユーザ名 | 名 | 姓 | UID番号 | GID番号 | |
| シーケンスを並べ替え | ζ ▼▲ | * * | ▼ ▲ | * * | ▼ ▲ | |
| フィルタマ | | | | | | |
| 🗆 🖍 盲 🔂 📐 | test01 | Taro | HANDAI | 10000 | 10000 | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

This completes user registration. Please notify the user of the Nextcloud URL and registered username and password.

That's all for group administrators.

4.4.2.3. User work

4.4.2.3.1. Setting up two-step authentication (Nextcloud)

Open a web browser and connect to the Nextcloud URL notified by the group administrator.
 https://[Character string set for each tenant.].osaka.mdx.jp/

For "Account Name or Email Address" and "Password", please enter the "Username" and "Password" notified by the group administrator.

| 000 |
|----------------------------------|
| Nextcloud ヘログイン |
| アカウント名またはメールアドレス パスワード |
| → ログイン パスワードをお忘れですか? |
| デバイスを使ってログインする |
| Nextcloud - すべてのデータを安全に保管します |

2. Click "TOTP (Authenticator app)".

| 000 |
|----------------------------------------------------|
| 二要素認証を設定 アカウントのセキュリティ強化が必要です。使用する認証手段を選択してください。 |
| TOTP (Authenticator app) TOTPアプリで認証する |
| ログインをキャンセル |
| |

3. A QR code will be displayed, so scan it using the two-factor authentication app you prepared in advance. Then enter the verification code displayed in the app and click "Verify".

| 000 |
|-------------------------------------------------------|
| TOTP (Authenticator app) |
| 新しいTOTP秘密鍵は次のとおりです: |
| |
| アプリを設定したら、以下のテストコートを入力してすべてが正しく動作することを確認します。 認証コード 検証 |
| ログインをキャンセル |

4. Click "TOTP (Authenticator app)" again.



5. Enter the authentication code that corresponds to the QR code you scanned earlier and click "Send".
| 000 | |
|-----------------------------------|------|
| TOTP (Authenticator app) | |
| デバイスの二要素認証アプリで認証コードを取得してく ださい。 | |
| 認証コード | |
| 送信 | |
| ログインをキャンセル | |
| | 1990 |

 After successful login, the home screen will be displayed. If a user area has already been created in the object storage area, it will be mounted and displayed in the "CLOUDIAN" directory as shown below.

| • O • • | | | | | | ० 🖪 | H |
|------------------------------|---|-----------------|----|---|--------|------------|------|
| すべてのファイル | ≡ | ▶ すべてのファイル + 追加 | | | | | |
| ⊙ 最新 | | 名前 🔺 | | | サイズ | 更新日時 | |
| ★ お気に入り | | L CLOUDIAN | -2 | L | 保留中 | a few seco | onds |
| ** 共有 * | | 1 フォルダ | | | < 1 KB | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| 5 dam | | | | | | | |
| ■ 」<相 | | | | | | | |
| ファイルの設定 | | | | | | | |

4.4.2.3.2. Change password (Nextcloud)

- 1. Log in to Nextcloud.
- 2. Click "Settings" from the icon in the upper right corner.

| | ९ 🖪 ዞ |
|---|-------------|
| н | ANDAI |
| Ť | 外観とアクセシビリティ |
| I | 設定 |
| ? | ヘルプ |
| ტ | ログアウト |
| | |

3. Click "Security" from the left menu to display the password entry screen. Enter "Current Password" and "New Password" and click "Change Password".

| 1 | 個人情報 | パスワード |
|---|-------------|----------------------------------------|
| ۵ | セキュリティ | |
| Ľ | 外部ストレージ | |
| < | 共有 | •••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• |
| Ť | 外観とアクセシビリティ | ✓ パスワードは保護されています |
| 0 | 応対可能日時 | パスワードを変更 |

4. After changing your password, log out. Click "Logout" from the icon in the upper right corner.



4.4.2.3.3. Troubleshooting method

The user-only area of the object storage area turns red and cannot be used.

If the CLOUDIAN folder is displayed in red as shown below, the object storage area cannot be used.

In this case, please perform the remount procedure once.

Remount procedure

© NEC Corporation 2024

69

1. Click "Settings" from the icon in the upper right corner.



2. Click "External Storage" from the left menu.

| 1 | 個人情報 | 外部ストレージ i |
|---|-------------|----------------------------------------------------|
| ₽ | セキュリティ | 外部ストレージを使用すると、外部ストレー |
| C | 外部ストレージ | また、ユーザーが独自の外部ストレージサー "smbclient" はインストールされていません |
| < | 共有 | テム管理者にインストールを依頼してくださ |
| Ť | 外観とアクセシビリティ | フォルダー名 外部に |
| 0 | 応対可能日時 | |
| ↔ | Flow | |
| | | |

3. Click the "…" icon and click "Disconnect" from the menu that appears.

| | フォルダー名 | 外部ストレージ | 認証 | 設定 |
|---|----------|------------|---------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| 0 | CLOUDIAN | Amazon S3 | <u> <u> </u> <i> </i></u> | mdxdepl-msym s3-osakau.osak 443 osakau ストレージクラス マ シンジノウラス マ シンジノウラス マ シンジノレビューを有効に ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・ ・< |
| | フォルダー名 | ストレージを追加 🔻 | | 読み取り専用 ・切断 |

4. A confirmation message will appear, click Yes.



5. External storage information will be cleared.

After performing this procedure, wait up to 10 minutes for the object storage area to be mounted again.

| 外部ストレージ i | | | | |
|--------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------------|--------------------------------|-------------|
| 外部ストレージを使用すると た、ユーザーが独自の外部ス | 、外部ストレージサービスおよび .トレージサービスをマウントでき | びデバイスをセカンダリ るようにすることもでき | のNextcloudストレージデバイスとしてす ます。 | マウントできます。ま |
| "smbclient" はインストール ム管理者にインストールを依 | されていません。"SMB/CIFS 頼してください。 | ", "Nextcloud ログイ | ンを利用したSMB/CIFS" のマウントは | :不可能です。 システ |
| フォルダー名 | 外部ストレージ | 認証 | 設定 | |
| フォルダー名 | ストレージを追加 🔻 | | | |

User-only area folder not created

© NEC Corporation 2024

71

After the group administrator registers the user (4.4.2.2.4), it will take up to 20 minutes to create the user-only area of the object storage area.

| • O • • | | ۹ | 2 | Н |
|------------------------------|----------------------------------------|---|---|---|
| すべてのファイル | 三× 🖿 すべてのファイル + 追加 | | | |
| ூ 最新 | | | | |
| ★ お気に入り | | | | |
| *≜ 共有 | | | | |
| 🌻 外部ストレージ | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | ファイルがありません | | | |
| | 何かコンテンツをアップロードするか、デバイスからファイルを同期してください。 | | | |
| | | | | |
| ■ ゴミ箱 | | | | |
| ● 0 B / 0 B 使用中 | | | | |
| ファイルの設定 | | | | |

4.5. myDataPortal

4.5.1. Application for use

Using Nextcloud's external storage connection plugin, you can connect to Luster file systems and object storage that support S3 connectivity. Please use it to transfer data between external storages. myDataPortal is not intended to store large amounts of data. Please use it only for data transfer purposes.

If you wish to use this service, please send an email to the system administrator with the following information.

| E-mail | : mdx2-system@cmc.osaka-u.ac.jp |
|---------------|---------------------------------|
| Subject | : myDataPortal new application |
| Dear Syster | Administrators |
| I'll apply to | use myDataPortal. |
| full name: | |
| Project nam | 2: |
| User name: | |
| E-mai: | |

Project name: Please enter the project name applied on the project application form. Username: Username registered on Nextcloud. Please write in half-width alphanumeric characters. E-mail: Email address registered on Nextcloud.

4.5.2. Login

Two-factor authentication is required to log in to Nextcloud: password authentication and OTP (onetime password) authentication. To enable OTP registration, please prepare a mobile app such as Google Authenticator or a browser OTP extension in advance.

After receiving the user registration completion notification email from the system administrator, you will be able to log in to Nextcloud. The email contains the following information:

User name Initial password E-mail Group name

Access the URL below.

URL : https://dataportal.osaka.mdx.jp/



In the input field on the login page, enter the user name and initial password written in the user registration completion notification email.

After authentication is complete, you will see a message saying "Set up two-factor authentication". Prepare the app for OTP registration and select "TOTP".



© NEC Corporation 2024

Get the URL displayed in the OTP registration app, or register the OTP using the "TOTP secret" value. Enter the 6-digit number displayed on the OTP registration app into the "Authentication code" field and press the "Verify" button.

*The QR code and secret key will be displayed only when you log in for the first time. Please don't forget to register your OTP.

| TOTP (Authenticator app) Your new TOTP secret is: |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| For quick setup, scan this QR code with your IOIP app: |
| After you configured your app, enter a test code below to ensure everything works correctly: Authentication code Verify Cancel login Cancel login |

You will be asked to select an authentication method again, so select "TOTP".



Finally, an OTP input field for authentication will be displayed. Enter the 6-digit number displayed on the OTP registration app into the "Authentication code" field and press the "Submit" button.

| TOTP (Authenticator app) | |
|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--|
| ڴ | |
| Get the authentication code from the two- factor authentication app on your device. | |
| Authentication code | |
| Submit | |
| Cancel login | |

After successful login, the dashboard will be displayed.

| Ites - Nextcloud X + | | | | |
|------------------------------------------------------------|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------|-------------------------------|----------------|
| 🗧 🔶 C 😫 dataportal.osaka.mdx.jp | | | 의 확 ☆ | ວ 🛛 🔍 : |
| en en 🖸 📮 🖼 🔸 | | | | * B 🕔 |
| Al files | B≤ ♠ + New | | | |
| Recent | | | | 1 |
| ★ Favorites | Welcome to Nextclaud | | | 20 |
| 🛳 Shares 👻 👻 | Here you can add a description or any other X COCO | | | |
| 🗣 Tags | HEXCODU | | | |
| External storage | Contraction platform that puts you in control A collaboration platform that puts you in control Modern company data Recently edited Pricay Pricay Productivity Collaborate and communicate | Simp Rece | le.odp htty edited Size | Modified |
| | you decide. across any platform. | +2 | 1.1 MR | 19 minutes and |
| | Photos Photos | • <u>•</u> ··· | 5.4 MB | 19 minutes ago |
| | C Templates | · | 10.2 MB | 19 minutes ago |
| | Netdoud intromp4 | ·± … | 3.8 MB | 19 minutes ago |
| | Restcloud Manual pdf Nestcloud on all your devices | · 4 ··· | 15.3 MB | 19 minutes ago |
| Deleted Nes | Nettloud png | • • | 49 KB | 19 minutes ago |
| 6 36.7 MB used | Readme.md | * | < 1 KB | 19 minutes ago |
| Files settings | Ressons to use Nentdoud.pdf | u | 954 KB | 19 minutes ago |

Change the initial password. Click "Settings" on the user icon to move to the personal settings screen. Please change it from "Security" on the left vane and "Password" at the top.

| 44 mdx II O 🖿 🖂 4 | |
|-------------------|------------------|
| Personal info | Password |
| ▲ Security | |
| Notifications | Current password |
| External storage | New password |
| Mobile & desktop | Change password |
| < Sharing | |

4.5.3. How to use

Nextcloud allows you to connect to online storage that supports S3 by using the external storage plugin. Click "Settings" on the user icon and select "External Storage" on the left pane.



Select Amazon S3 from the Add Storage dropdown in the External Storage column.

| | | | バケット名 |) |
|----------|-----------|---|--------------|---|
| | | | ホスト名 |) |
| | | | (ポート |) |
| | | | リージョン | |
| AmazonS3 | Amazon S3 | • | ストレージクラス |) |
| | | | ✓ SSLを有効 | |
| | | | □ パス形式を有効 | |
| | | | □ レガシー認証(v2) | |

4.5.3.1. Luster file system connection settings

The figure and table below are examples of connection information settings.



| Setting | Example | Explanation |
|--------------------|-------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|
| Folder name | AmazonS3-Lustre | Any |
| external storage | Amazon S3 | Only Amazon S3 can be selected. |
| certification | Access key | Select access key. |
| bucket name | nec03bct | Bucket name to connect to. |
| hostname | s3gwlustre.osaka.mdx.jp | Enter the S3 endpoint. An example is the S3 |
| | | server endpoint of this system file server. |
| port | 443 | Enter if specified. |
| region | us-east-1 | Enter if specified. |
| storage class | - | S3 storage class. If not entered, the default |
| | | "STANDARD" class will be set. |
| Enable SSL | Check | Check to enable SSL. |
| Enable path format | Check | Check this if you want to access in path format. |
| Legacy | - | Check if you want to perform legacy |
| authentication | | authentication. |
| access key | **** | Access key for the connection destination. |
| secret key | ***** | Connection festival secret key. |

4.5.3.2. Object storage connection settings

The figure and table below are examples of connection information settings.



| Setting | Example | Explanation |
|--------------------|------------------------|--------------------------------------------------|
| Folder name | AmazonS3-Objstorage | Any |
| external storage | Amazon S3 | Only Amazon S3 can be selected. |
| certification | Access key | Select access key. |
| bucket name | mdxdepl- | Bucket name to connect to. |
| | dz1tfw5bvbegz4kpl2vn | |
| hostname | s3-osakau.osaka.mdx.jp | Enter the S3 endpoint. An example is the S3 |
| | | server endpoint for this system object storage. |
| port | 443 | Enter if specified. |
| region | osakau | Enter if specified. |
| storage class | - | S3 storage class. If not entered, the default |
| | | "STANDARD" class will be set. |
| Enable SSL | Check | Check to enable SSL. |
| Enable path format | - | Check this if you want to access in path format. |
| Legacy | - | Check if you want to perform legacy |
| authentication | | authentication. |
| access key | ***** | Access key for the connection destination. |
| secret key | ***** | Connection festival secret key. |

4.5.3.3. Using external storage

You can access your storage from the Files tab at the top of the page. You can operate the configured storage from "External Storage" on the left vane. Continuing to keep large amounts of data in the local area may cause capacity strain.

| 🤲 mdx ii 🛛 🧧 🖾 4 | | ۹ | £ (| 0 | N |
|-----------------------------------------|---------------------|---------------|------------|---|---|
| ■ すべてのファイル | 王 合 + 追加 | | | 1 | |
| ◎ 最新 | □ 名前 ▲ | ストレージ種別 | スコーフ | 1 | |
| ★ お気に入り | AmazonS3-Lustre | Amazon 53 | 個人 | | |
| t≗ 共有 | AmazonS3-Objstorage | Amazon S3 | 個人 | | |
| 97 外部ストレージ | 2 7 <i>n</i> NII | | | | |

4.6. Interoperable Node (VMware)

4.6.1. Application for use

Please provide the following information to the system administrator via email when requesting a virtual machine. Also, attach the public key to use for public key authentication to connect to the virtual machine.

Blue text is comments.

```
----- 相互運用ノード利用申請フォーマット -----
 プロジェクト名
                    :
 氏名
                     :
 所属機関名
                     :
 連絡先メールアドレス
                    :
 請求先担当者氏名
                     :
 請求先担当者メールアドレス:
 請求先担当者電話番号
                    :
 請求先担当者所属機関名
                     :
 利用仮想マシン数
                     :
   仮想マシンN ※Fill out the following items for each virtual machine requested, with N
as the machine number from 1
    利用 OS
                     : %Select from RockyLinux/Ubuntu Server/User's own templat
е
    CPU パック数
                    \therefore X1 CPU pack = 1 CPU core + 2GiB memory
    ボリューム容量
                    : XDescribe in GB
    グローバル IP 数
                    : XAt least 1 is required for SSH access
     -----
```

The following is an example for filling out the form.

| 相互運用ノード利用 | 申請フォーマット |
|------------|------------------|
| プロジェクト名 | : test-project |
| 氏名 | : Test Taro |
| 所属機関名 | Test University1 |
| 連絡先メールアドレス | :xxxx@xxx.com |

79

| 請求先担当者氏名 | : Test Jiro |
|---------------|-----------------------|
| 請求先担当者メールアドレス | x xxxx@xxx.com |
| 請求先担当者電話番号 | xx-xxxx-xxxx |
| 請求先担当者所属機関名 | : Test University2 |
| 利用仮想マシン数 | : 3 |
| 仮想マシン1 | |
| 利用 OS | Rocky Linux |
| CPU パック数 | : 2 |
| ボリューム容量 | : 100GB |
| グローバル IP 数 | :1 |
| 仮想マシン2 | |
| 利用 OS | : Ubuntu Server |
| CPU パック数 | : 2 |
| ボリューム容量 | : 100GB |
| グローバル IP 数 | :1 |
| 仮想マシン3 | |
| 利用 OS | : User's own template |
| CPU パック数 | : 10 |
| ボリューム容量 | : 2000GB |
| グローバル IP 数 | :1 |
| | |

4.6.2. How to use

Connect to the virtual machine using SSH command or terminal software with public key authentication. The public key used for SSH connection needs to be submitted to the system administrator in advance.

 \times Do not change the IP address set for the virtual machine, as you will lose

(1) First SSH aaccess

<Login from UNIX-based OS (Linux, MacOS)>

Example) Login to to the virtual machine.

\$ ssh mdxuser@< virtual machine's IP address>

The authenticity of host '< virtual machine's Info>' can't be established.

RSA key fingerprint is 32:fd:73:4e:7f:aa:5d:3c:2e:ab:37:83:d6:55:98:e2.

Are you sure you want to continue connecting (yes/no)? yes

Warning Permanently added '< virtual machine's Info >' to the list of known hosts.

Enter passphrase for key '<>':

<Login from Microsoft® Windows®>

Access with SSH from a terminal software.

Example) Instructions for SSH access using "Tera Term Pro" free software.

- \cdot Start Tera Term Pro and open "Tera Term: New connection" dialog
- Select TCP / IP.
- \cdot Enter the Virtual Machine's IP addresse in the host field.
- Select SSH as the service.
- Click OK

| Fera Term: 新しい接続 | | × |
|------------------|---------------------------------------------|--------|
| ● TCP/IP | ホスト(T): 192.50.7.63 | ~ |
| | ・ ビビストリ(O) サービス: O Telnet TCPボート#(P): 22 | |
| | ● SSH SSHバージョン(V): SSH2 | \sim |
| | ○その他 IPバージョン(N): AUTO | ~ |
| ○シリアル(E) | 术—卜(R); | \sim |
| | OK キャンセル ヘルブ(H) | |

・In SSH authentication screen, select "RSA/DSA/ECDSA/ED25519 key を使う" for authentication method, and select the created private key.

| SSH認証 | | _ | | \times |
|-----------------------------------------------|-----|----|--------|----------|
| ログイン中: 133.1.66.150 | | | | |
| 認証が必要です | | | | |
| ユーザ名(N): mdxuser | | - | | |
| バスフレーズ(P): ●●●●●●● | | - | | |
| ✓バスワードをメモリ上に記憶する(M |) | | | |
| ☑ エージェント転送する(0) | | | | |
| 認証方式 | | | | |
| ブレインパスワードを使う(L) | | | | _ |
| RSA/DSA/ECDSA/ED25519鍵を使う | Ð | | | |
| 秘密鍵(K): | | | | |
| | | | | |
| ローバルのエー 5-3(0): | | | | |
| ホスト鍵(F): | | | | |
| ○ キーボードインタラクティブ認証を(| きろの | | | |
| ○ Pageantを使う | | | | |
| | | OK | +在《末日》 | (0) |
| | | OK | 接続助 | (D) |

4.6.3. Lustre Mount

Please send an email to your system administrator with the following information and request to use Luster mount.

| Luster mount usage application format |
|---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Project name: *Enter the project name |
| Virtual machine IP address: *IP address assigned to the virtual machine (172.16.10.X) |
| Usage capacity: *Listed in GB |
| |

*Based on the above information, the system administrator will set the necessary information on the file server.

After your system administrator notifies you that Luster mounts are available, you will need to configure the Luster client on your virtual machine. The RokcyLinux 9.3 and Ubuntu 22.04 LTS OS images prepared on the system side include Luster client packages and configuration files.

The following describes how to mount Luster on a virtual machine created with an OS image prepared by the system.

- (1) Log in to the virtual machine and switch to the root account using sudo su, etc.
- (2) Check the interface name where the Luster network IP address (192.168.[100,101].X) is set on the virtual machine.

| | # ip address show |
|----|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| | ···omission··· |
| | 2: eth0: <broadcast,multicast,up,lower_up> mtu 1442 qdisc fq_codel state UP gro</broadcast,multicast,up,lower_up> |
| up | o default glen 1000 |
| | ···omission··· |

(3) Correct the interface name specified in /etc/modprobe.d/lustre.conf to the confirmed interface name. *Bold parts will be corrected.

vi /etc/modprobe.d/lustre.conf
options lnet networks=tcp(eth0)
options lnet lnet_transaction_timeout=100
options ksockInd rx_buffer_size=16777216
options ksockInd tx_buffer_size=16777216
options ksockInd conns_per_peer=8
options ksockInd nscheds=8

(4) Correct the interface name specified in /etc/sysconfig/lustre_client to the confirmed interface name.

* The file path is different between Rocky Linux (RHEL series) and Ubuntu Server.*Bold parts will be corrected.

Rocky Linux



IF1=eth0

…omission…

• Ubuntu Server

(5) Start lustre_client.service.

systemctl start lustre_client.service

(6) Confirm that Luster mount is possible.

 # df -h -t lustre
 Size
 Used Avail
 Use%
 Mounted on

 10.10.0.16@tcp:10.10.0.18@tcp:10.10.0.17@tcp:10.10.0.19@tcp:/lustre
 503T
 520G
 497T
 1%
 /lustre

(7) Enable automatic startup of lustre_client.service so that Lustre mounts automatically when the virtual machine OS starts. (Any)

systemctl enable lustre_client.service

These are the steps to configure the Luster client.

When handling data in the file server area, please use the "/lustre" directory mounted by Lustre.

5. Feature Description

5.1. User Portal

The user portal consists of the OpenStack Dashboard. This section describes the various functions available on the user portal.

5.1.1. Change language

You can change language settings on the user portal.

(1) Click on the user name at the top right of the Dashboard.

| ₩ mdx | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Adm | in | | | | Project ~ | Help | L test-user@exam |
|---------------|------------------|-----------------|-----------|-----------------|-------------------|--|-----------|------|------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Store v | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images K | ey Pairs | Server Groups | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Con | npute / Overview | | | | | | | | |
| Oven | liow | | | | | | | | |
| Overv | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| _imit Su | mmary | | | | | | | | |
| Compute | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | Instances | | | CElle | DAM | | | | |
| | Used 1 of 10 | | Use | ed 16 of 20 | Used 32GB of 50GB | | | | |
| /olume | | | | | | | | | |
| - oranic | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | Volumes | | Volum | e Snapshots | Volume Storage | | | | |

(2) Click [Settings].



(3) Select the language you want to use from the [Language] pull-down menu and click the [Save] button.

| ///mdx1 Project Kentty mdzTenantAdmin | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com |
|---------------------------------------------------|-----------|------|-------------------------|
| Settings | | | |
| User Settings Change Password | | | |
| Settings / User Settings | | | |
| | | | |
| User Settings | | | |
| | | | |
| User Settings | | | |
| Language * | | | |
| English (en) Description: | | | |
| Immezone Modify dashboard settings for your user. | | | |
| UTC +09.00: Japan Time 🗸 | | | |
| Items Per Page 🐨 | | | |
| 20 | | | |
| Log Lines Per Instance * 😡 | | | |
| 35 | | | |
| | | | |
| | | | Save |

5.1.2. Changing the local password

If you use a local account, you can change your local password.

*If you are using a GakuNin account, a local password will not be issued when applying for a project. If you have applied for an additional local password and have a password, you can change your password by following the steps described in this section.

(1) Click on the user name at the top right of the Dashboard.

| #** mdxII | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admi | n | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ∨ |
|---------------|------------------|------------------|-----------|-----------------|-------------------|--|-----------|------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Store ~ | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Ke | ey Pairs | Server Groups | | | | | |
| Project / Cor | npute / Overview | | | | | | | | |
| 0.00 | dout | | | | | | | | |
| Over | new | | | | | | | | |
| Limit Su | Immary | | | | | | | | |
| Compute | - | | | | | | | | |
| | | | 6 | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | Instances | | | VCPUs | RAM | | | | |
| | Used 1 of 10 | | Us | ied 16 of 20 | Used 32GB of 50GB | | | | |
| Volume | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | |
| | Volumes | | Volun | ne Snapshots | Volume Storage | | | | |

(2) Click [Change Password].



(3) Enter the following items and click the [Change] button.

| Project Identity mds2 Tenant Admin | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com |
|------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------|------|-------------------------|
| Settings | | | | |
| User Settings Change Password | | | | |
| Settings / Change Password | | | | |
| Change Password | | | | |
| Change Password | | | | |
| Current password * | Description: | | | |
| New password * | Change your password. We highly recommend you create a strong one. | | | |
| Confirm new password * | | | | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | Change |

5.1.3. Confirmation of resource amount

You can understand the status of the amount of resources in your project using the pie chart that is displayed when you log in to the user portal. The amount of resources being used against the project quota (limit value) is displayed in blue.

| #5 mdx | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | P | Project ~ H | elp 1 test-user@ |
|--------------|-------------------|-------------------------------------|----------------------|---------------|---------------|-------------|------------------|
| Project v | Compute | Volumes v Network v Orchestration v | Object Store V | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pairs Server Groups | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| Project / Co | mpute / Overview | | | | | | |
| Over | view | | | | | | |
| 0101 | | | | | | | |
| Limit Si | immary | | | | | | |
| Compute | arrinda y | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | Instances | VCPUs | RAM | | | | |
| | Used 1 of 10 | Used 16 of 20 | Used 32GB of 50GB | | | | |
| volume | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | Volumes | Volume Snapshots | Volume Storage | | | | |
| | Used 2 of 10 | Used 0 of 10 | Used 200GB of 1000GB | | | | |
| Network | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | Floating IPs | Security Groups | Security Group Rules | Networks | Ports | | Routers |
| | Allocated 1 of 50 | Used 2 of 10 | Used 8 of 100 | Used 1 of 100 | Used 4 of 500 | | Used 1 of 10 |

5.1.4. Virtual Machine Console

Virtual machines can be accessed from the console. When accessing from the console, a password must be set for the user in the virtual machine.

(1) Click the [Project] menu > [Compute] panel > [Instances] tab.

| €*5 mdx | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | Project - He | ip 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|---------------|-------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------------|----------|--------------|-----------------|-------------------|--------|----------------|--------------|------------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes - Network - Ord | hestration ~ Object Store ~ | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pairs Server Gr | oups | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Con | npute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nces | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | Instance ID = 🕶 | | Filter | Launch Instand | 🛥 📋 Delete i | Instances More Actions - |
| Displaying 1 | item | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nce Name | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | Actions |
| test-in | istance01 | mdxll-RockyLinux-9.3-x86_64 | 192.168.101.249, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active 🖆 | nova | None | Running | 27 minutes | Create Snapshot 💌 |
| Displaying 1 | item | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |

(2) Click the instance name on the virtual machine where you want to open the console.

| ₩ mdx | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com v |
|---------------|-------------------|-----------------------------|------------------------------|----------|--------------|-----------------|-------------------|--------|---------------|-----------|-------------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes v Network v Ord | chestration - Object Store - | | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pairs Server G | roups | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Con | npute / Instances | 3 | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nces | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | Instance ID = 🕶 | | Filter | A Launch Inst | ance 🗈 De | elete Insta | ncea More Actions * |
| Displaying 1 | item | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 🗆 Instar | nce Name | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | | Actions |
|) test-in | stance01 | mdxII-RockyLinux-9.3-x86_64 | 192.168.101.249, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active 🚽 | nova | None | Running | 27 minut | es | Create Snapshot 💌 |
| Displaying 1 | item | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(3) Click the [Console] tab.

| #** mdx | Project Identity | / mdx2 Tenant Admi | in | | |
|------------------|------------------|----------------------|-----------------|-----------------|------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes 🗵 | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Obje |
| Overview | Instances | lmages K | ey Pairs S | erver Groups | |
| Project / Comp | ute / Instance | es / test-instance01 | | | |
| toot in | otopo | -01 | | | |
| lest-m | stance | 201 | | | |
| Overview | Interfaces | Log Cons | ole | Log | |
| Name | | test-instance01 | | | |
| ID | | 5e087dd8-1998-40 | 025-8349-e669be | 2f6fb9 | |
| Description | | - | | | |
| Project ID | | 80b59554e6a6406 | 891bbe4cf846cb | 61e | |
| Status | | Active | | | |
| Locked | | False | | | |
| Availability Zor | ne | nova | | | |
| Created | | March 23, 2024, 4 | :18 p.m. | | |
| Age | | 29 minutes | | | |
| Specs | | | | | |

(4) The console screen will open and you can access the virtual machine using password authentication.

| Project / Compute / Instances / test | 4-instance01 | |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------|
| test-instance01 | l i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i | Create Snapshot 🔹 |
| Overview Interfaces Log | g Console Action Log | |
| Instance Console | | |
| If console is not responding to keyb To exit the fullscreen mode, click the | ooard input click the gray status bar below <u>Click here to show only conside</u> e browser's back button. | |
| | | |
| | Connected to GEAMU (instance-00000012) | Send CIVATENI |
| | Connected in the Ref parameter second of the Ref parameter | Send CosAtDut |
| | Connected is (a de jacance aconnect) Recel 5.14.8 952.8.1.e15.3.506.64 en as x06.64 Recitate the web console with: systexcit enablenow cockpit.socket | Send CHAEDer |
| | Connected is (a de parameter seconda) Bechej Linux 9.3 (Eller Guyz) Bernel 5.14.8/SZ.8.1.4.15.3.506,64 en an sd6,64 Arclinte the web console with: systemati enablenow cackpit.sacket text-instancedi ingin: | Send CoAliDe |
| | Connected (card) parameter second) Received 5.14.4.2012.5.000,64 on an sHk_54 RecEivet the wrk consule with: systemetE easkErnow cockpit.socket Cest-fortanceHE login: | Seed CSUARDAI |
| | Connecked (or # 3.1 (files Dago) Recent 5.14 # 36.3.1.eff.3.sdb.df on an adb_df Activat the web consult with: systemati enablenow cockpit.socket text-instancell ingin: | Send Californi |
| | Connecked totak (paramet a sonold) Recent 5-14-042.3.1.0:f5_0.000,64 on an x00,64 Activate the urk consule with: systemett enablenow cockpit.occlert text-instanced1 ingin: | Soul CHARGE |
| | Connecke is is a Migraman a monology Recent 5-144-DB2_HI.eTF_D.odL.et on an adm_Ad Activate the web consule with: systemett enablenow cockpit.socket text-instanceBl login: | Send CSURDA |

5.1.5. Changing the flavor of a virtual machine

It is possible to change the flavor of the virtual machine and resize the amount of resources.

- (1) Shut down the target virtual machine.
- (2) Click the pull-down menu on the right side of the target virtual machine on the instance screen.

| 615 H | dxii Project Iden | lity mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | ▲ test-user@example.com ~ |
|--------|----------------------|------------------------|------------------------------|--------------|-----------------|---------|---|-------------------|--------|---------------|------------|-----------|---------------------------|
| Proje | ct 👻 Compute | Volumes ~ Ne | twork ~ Orchestration ~ | Object Store | | | | | | | | | |
| Over | view Instances | Images Key Pa | irs Server Groups | | | | | | | | | | |
| Projec | t / Compute / Instan | Ces | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Ins | stances | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | Instance ID = • | | | | Filter | Launch Instan | ce 🗈 De | lete Inst | ances More Actions • |
| 2件 | 表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Instance Name | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | | Actions |
| 0 | test-instance01 | mdxII-RockyLinux-9.3 | 192.168.100.147, 192.50.2.50 | vc8m16g | test-keypair | Shutoff | ÷ | nova | None | Shut Down | 1 day, 7 h | ours | Start Instance |
| 0 | test-instance02 | - | 192.168.100.30, 192.50.2.182 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active | ÷ | nova | None | Running | 1 day, 7 h | ours | Create Snapshot 💌 |
| 2件 | 表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(3) Click [Resize Instance].



- (4) Enter the following items and click [Resize].
 - New flavor: *Select the flavor to resize

| Resize Instance | | × |
|----------------------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------------|
| Flavor Choice * Advanced Options | | |
| ucem16a | Flavor Details | |
| vointog | Name | |
| New Flavor * 😡 | VCPUs | |
| Select a New Flavor | Root Disk | GB |
| Select a New Flavor | Cohemand Disk | |
| vc1m2g | Ephemeral Disk | GB |
| vc2m4g | Total Disk | GB |
| vc4m8g | RAM | MB |
| vc16m32g | | |
| vc32m64g | Project Limite | |
| vc64m128g | Number of Instances | |
| vc128m256g | Rumber of matureus | |
| vc224m512g | Number of VCPUs | 24 of 100 Used |
| | | |
| | Total RAM | 49,152 of 512,000 MB Used |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | Cancel Resize |

(5) Click the [Confirm Resize/Migration] button.

| es mdx I | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant A | dmin | | | | | | | | | | Project | Help | 1 test-user@example.com |
|--------------------------|--------------------|---------------|--------------|------------------|-----------|--------------|----------------------|-----------------|----------------|-------------------|------|-------------|----------------|------------|-------------------------|
| Project v | Compute | Volumes ~ | Network ~ | Orcheistration ~ | Object St | tore 🗸 | | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images | Key Pairs | Server Groups | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Co | ompute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Insta | nces | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | Instance ID = * | | | | Elter Diau | ch instance | ielete Ins | More Actions - |
| 2.此表示 | | | | | | | | instance is = - | | | | | ch matarice | | Inde Plants - |
| Inst | ance Name I | mage Name | IP Address | | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | Actio | ns |
| test | instance01 - | | 192.168.100. | 147, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Confirm or Revert Re | size/Migrate | n, | nova | None | Shut Down | 1 day, 7 hours | Cor | firm Resize/Migrate |
| test | instance02 | | 192,168,100 | 30, 192.50.2.182 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active | | m ² | nova | None | Running | 1 day, 7 hours | Cre | ate Snapshot 👻 |
| 2 件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(6) When the resizing process is completed, the Status will change to "Shut off".

| ett mdx 🛛 🗖 | hoject Identity | mdx2 Tenani Admin | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | L test-user@example.com ∨ |
|-----------------|-----------------|-------------------|------------------------------|----------------|--------------|-------------|------------------|-------------------|------|--------------------|----------------|------------|---------------------------|
| Project 🗸 | Compute | Volumes ~ N | etwork v Orchestration v | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pa | airs Server Groups | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Compa | ute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instan | ces | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | Instance II |) = • | | | Filter & Launch II | istance 🔹 Del | ete Instar | Nore Actions * |
| 2件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instance | e Name | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | | Actions |
| test-inst | ance01 | | 192.168.100.147, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Shutoff | e. | nova | None | Shut Down | 1 day, 7 hours | | Start Instance 💌 |
| test-inst | ance02 | | 192.168.100.30, 192.50.2.182 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active | ı. | nova | None | Running | 1 day, 7 hours | | Create Snapshot 🔹 |
| 2 件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(7) Click the [Start Instance] button to start the instance.

| 4% mdxil | Project Identity | mdi/2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | | Project v | Help | L lest-user@example.com ∨ |
|-----------------------------|-------------------|--------------------|------------------------------|-------------|--------------|------------|--------|-------------------|------|---------------------|----------------|-----------|---------------------------|
| Project 🗸 | Compute | Volumes ~ Net | work v Orchestration v Obj | ect Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pai | rs Server Groups | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Con | npute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nces | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | Instance I | ID = • | | | Filter A Launch Ins | tance 🔹 Del | ete Insta | More Actions * |
| 2件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 🗆 Insta | nce Name | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | | Actions |
| test-ir | istance01 | | 192.168.100.147, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Shutoff | ÷ | nova | None | Shut Down | 1 day, 7 hours | | Start Instance |
| test-ir | istance02 | | 192.168.100.30, 192.50.2.182 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active | ÷ | nova | None | Running | 1 day, 7 hours | | Create Snapshot - |
| 2 件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

5.1.6. Multi-deployment of virtual machines

It is possible to create multiple virtual machines with the same configuration at the same time.

(1) Click the [Launch Instance] button on the instance screen.

| ett mdx I | Project Identity | mdi/2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | | | Project v | Help 1 lest-user@example.com v |
|-------------|--------------------|--------------------|-----------|----------------------|----------------|--------------|----------|--------|-------------------|------|-------------------|-----------------|--------------------------------|
| Project 🗸 | Compute | Volumes - Net | twork ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pai | irs Ser | rver Groups | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / C | ompute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Insta | nces | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | _ | |
| | | | | | | | Instance | ID = • | | | Filter & Launch I | instance Delete | Instances More Actions * |
| 2 件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Inst | tance Name | Image Name | IP Addres | 55 | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | Actions |
| | -instance01 | | 192.168.1 | 100.147, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Shutoff | ÷ | nova | None | Shut Down | 1 day, 7 hours | Start Instance 💌 |
| test | -instance02 | | 192.168.1 | 100.30, 192.50.2.182 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active | т. | nova | None | Running | 1 day, 7 hours | Create Snapshot 👻 |
| 2件表示 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(2) Enter the following items and click the [Next] button.

• Instance name: *Optional ("-<serial number>" will be automatically added to the end of the value entered here)

· Number of instances: *Number of virtual machines you want to create at the same time



- (3) Perform the remaining instance creation operations according to (4) to (8) in "4.1.7. Creating a virtual machine" to create an instance.
- (4) Virtual machines for the specified number of instances are created at the same time and added to the list.

| In | stances | | | | | | | | | | | |
|-----|-----------------------|----------------------|------------------------------|----------|--------------|-------------------------|-----------------|-------------------|------|------------------|-----------------------|------------------------|
| | | | | | | Instance ID = \bullet | | | Fi | lter 🔒 Launch In | stance 🛙 🛍 Delete Ins | stances More Actions - |
| 5 f | 持表示 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 0 | Instance Name | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | Actions |
| 0 | test-multi-instance-3 | - | 10.10.0.6 | vc2m4g | test-keypair | Active | n P | nova | None | Running | 0 minutes | Create Snapshot 💌 |
| • | test-multi-instance-2 | | 10.10.0.243 | vc2m4g | test-keypair | Active | nî ⁰ | nova | None | Running | 0 minutes | Create Snapshot 💌 |
| | test-multi-instance-1 | | 10.10.0.194 | vc2m4g | test-keypair | Active | nî ⁿ | nova | None | Running | 0 minutes | Create Snapshot 💌 |
| | test-instance01 | mdxII-RockyLinux-9.3 | 192.168.100.147, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Shutoff | nî ⁿ | nova | None | Shut Down | 1 day, 7 hours | Start Instance 💌 |
| 0 | test-instance02 | - | 192.168.100.30, 192.50.2.182 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Active | nî ⁿ | nova | None | Running | 1 day, 7 hours | Create Snapshot 👻 |
| 5 4 | ‡表示 | | | | | | | | | | | |

5.1.7. Upload ISO file/Virtual Machine Image

By uploading an ISO file such as an OS installer or a virtual machine image (QCOW2, etc.) and creating an image, you can create a virtual machine from the image.

(1) Click the [Project] menu > [Compute] panel > [Images] tab.

| #1 mdx Project Identity mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | test-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------------------------------------------|--------------------------|--------|------------|-----------|-------------|-----------|------------|-------------------------|
| Project v Compute Volumes v Network v C | Drchestration V Object S | tore ~ | | | | | | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pairs Server | Groups | | | | | | | |
| Project / Compute / Images | | | | | | | | |
| Images | | | | | | | | |
| Q Click here for filters or full text search. | | | | | | * + Cn | eate Image | 🛍 Delete Images |
| Displaying 3 items | | | | | | | | |
| Name * | Туре | Status | Visibility | Protected | Disk Format | Size | | |
| mdxll-RockyLinux-9.3-x86_64 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.86 GB | | Launch 💌 |
| KockyLinux-9.3 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.01 GB | | Launch 👻 |
| Ubuntu-22.04-Server | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 618.25 MB | | Launch 💌 |
| Displaying 2 items | | | | | | | | |

(2) Click the [Create Image] button.

| #1 mdx Project Identity mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | Project ~ He | Ip 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|--------------------------------------------------|--------------------|---------|------------|-----------|-------------|--------------|------------------------------|
| Project - Compute Volumes - Network - Orches | tration v Object S | Store 🗸 | | | | | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pairs Server Group | IS | | | | | | |
| Project / Compute / Images | | | | | | | |
| Images | | | | | | | |
| Q Click here for filters or full text search. | | | | | | × + Create | Image 📋 Delete Images |
| Displaying 3 items | | | | | | | |
| Name * | Туре | Status | Visibility | Protected | Disk Format | Size | |
| mdxll-RockyLinux-9.3-x86_64 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.86 GB | Launch - |
| C > RockyLinux-9.3 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.01 GB | Launch 💌 |
| Ubuntu-22.04-Server | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 618.25 MB | Launch 💌 |
| Displaying 3 items | | | | | | | |

- (3) Enter the following items and click the [Create Image] button.
 - Image Name: Any
 - Image Source: *Select the file to upload
 - · Format: *Select according to the format of the uploaded file
 - Images Sharing: Private

| Image Details Souch as instea is under is the image Kandra Image Kanne ISO-Image Image Source | Image Description | |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Image Details Security an insuce to unload to the Image Securice Image Name ISO-Image Image Source | Image Description | |
| South a image to unlost to the Image Southe Image Name ISO image | Image Description | |
| Image Name ISO-Image Image Source | Image Description | |
| ISO-image | | |
| Image Source | | |
| Image Source | | |
| intage obtailee | | |
| File* | | |
| ファイルの遅択 Bocky-9.3x86 64-minimal iso | | |
| | | |
| Format* | | |
| | | |
| ISO - Optical Disk Image | | |
| | | |
| Image Requirements | | |
| Kernel | Ramdisk | |
| Choose an image 🗸 🗸 | Choose an image | |
| Architecture | Minimum Disk (GB) | Minimum RAM (MB) |
| | 0 | 0 |
| | | |
| Image Sharing | | |
| mage sharing | | |
| Visibility | Protected | |
| Private Shared Community | Yes No | |
| | | |
| | 2971.020000 (HOOy 3: 388,34 mininauso Format* 100 - optical Disk Image Vialage Requirements Kenet Choose an Image Architecture Image Sharing Vialating Vialating Pininate Inared Community | 22-1 A02get Noxy-3 3-89,34-minimatus Format ² 100- Optical Dale Image Image Requirements Randisk Choose an Image Choose an Image Architecture Minimum Dale (CB) Image Sharing Valuativ Protected Yes |

(4) The created image will be displayed.

| 41 mdxii Project Identity mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | Project - Help 1 | test-user@example.com ~ |
|-------------------------------------------------|-------------------|---------|------------|-----------|-------------|------------------|-------------------------|
| Project - Compute Volumes - Network - Orche | stration v Object | Store V | | | | | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pairs Server Grou | ips | | | | | | |
| Project / Compute / Images | | | | | | | |
| Imagaa | | | | | | | |
| images | | | | | | | |
| Q Click here for filters or full text search. | | | | | | * Create Image | 🛍 Delete Images |
| Displaying 4 items | | | | | | | |
| Name * | Туре | Status | Visibility | Protected | Disk Format | Size | |
| Solimage | Image | Active | Private | No | ISO | 1.57 GB | Launch 💌 |
| mdxll-RockyLinux-9.3-x86_64 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.86 GB | Launch 👻 |
| KockyLinux-9.3 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.01 GB | Launch - |
| Ubuntu-22.04-Server | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 618.25 MB | Launch 💌 |
| Displaying 4 items | | | | | | | |

5.1.8. Mount ISO file

If you want to mount an ISO file on a virtual machine, create the ISO file as a volume and attach it to the virtual machine.

(1) Click the pull-down menu to the right of the image you created.

| #1 mdxil Project Identity mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | Project ~ Help 💄 tr | est-user@example.com > |
|---------------------------------------------------|------------------------|------------|-----------|-------------|---------------------|------------------------|
| Project - Compute Volumes - Network - Orchest | ation V Object Store V | | | | | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pairs Server Groups | | | | | | |
| Project / Compute / Images | | | | | | |
| Images | | | | | | |
| Inages | | | | | | |
| Q Click here for filters or full text search. | | | | | × + Create Image | 🛍 Delete Images |
| Displaying 4 items | | | | | | |
| Name * | Type Status | Visibility | Protected | Disk Format | Size | |
| Solimage | Image Active | Private | No | ISO | 1.57 GB | Launo |
| mdxll-RockyLinux-9.3-x86_64 | Image Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.86 GB | Launch 💌 |
| KockyLinux-9.3 | Image Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.01 GB | Launch 👻 |
| Ubuntu-22.04-Server | Image Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 618.25 MB | Launch 💌 |
| Displaying 4 items | | | | | | |

(2) Click [Create Volume].



(3) Click the [Create Volume] button.

| | | | 0 |
|----------------|------------------------------------------------------------|-------------------------------------------|---|
| Volume Details | Volumes are block devices that can be attached to instance | es. | • |
| | Name | Volume and Snapshot Quota (GiB) | |
| | ISO-image | (1000 Max) | |
| | Description | 20% | |
| | Use image as a source | 200 Current Usage 2 Added | |
| | ISO-image (1.57 GB) | 798 Remaining | |
| | Type Size (GiB) * | (10 Max) | |
| | tripleo 🗸 2 | 30% | |
| | Availability Zone * | 0078 | |
| | nova | 2 Current Usage 1 Added 7 Remaining | |
| | | tripleo | |

(4) Click the [Project] menu > [Volumes] panel > [Volumes] tab.

| ₩ mdx | Project dentity | mdx2 Tenant Admi | in | | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | L test-user@example.com | - |
|----------------|--------------------|------------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------|-----------|-------|---------|-----------------------------|--------|-------------------|----------------|-----------|-------------|-------------------------|---|
| Project ~ | Compute ~ | Volumes | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Sto | re v | | | | | | | | | | |
| Volumes | Snapshots | Groups G | Broup Snapshots | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Voli | umes / Volumes | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Volun | nes | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Filter | Q | + Create Volun | e ≓Acor | ept Transfe | Delete Volumes | I |
| Displaying 3 | 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| O Name | e | | | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | | Availability Zone | Bootable | Encr | pted | Actions | |
| ISO-i | image | | | | 2GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | | nova | Yes | No | | Edit Volume 🔻 | |
| f02b1 | 1177-334e-4dad-99a | 2-7dbfce88765d | | | 100GiB | In-use | - | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance01 | | nova | Yes | No | | Edit Volume 🔻 | |
| C cec80 | 0073-9b96-4a9d-bc | 27-bc3d6227ff1c | | | 100GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | | nova | Yes | No | | Edit Volume 💌 | |
| Displaying 3 | 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(5) Click the drop-down menu to the right of the volume you created.

| 4th mdx | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Adr | nin | | | | | | | | | | Project - Help 1 | . test-user@example.com ⊻ |
|-----------|---------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------|-----------|-------|---------|-----------------------------|--------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------------|---------------------------|
| Project | Compute ~ | Volumes | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Sto | are ~ | | | | | | | | |
| Volumes | Snapshots | Groups | Group Snapshots | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / | Volumes / Volumes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Volu | imes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Filter | Q | + Create Volume | ≓ Accept Transfer | Delete Volumes |
| Displayi | g 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| O N | ame | | | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | | Availability Zone | Bootable | Encrypted | Actions |
| D 15 | O-image | | | | 2GiB | Available | | tripleo | | | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| 0 fC | 2b1177-334e-4dad-99 | a2-7dbfce88765 | d | | 100GiB | In-use | - | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance01 | | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 🔻 |
| | c80073-9b96-4a9d-bo | c27-bc3d6227ff1 | c | | 100GiB | Available | | tripleo | | | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 🔻 |
| Displayi | g 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(6) Click [Manage Attachements].



- (7) Enter the following items and click the [Attach Volume] button.
 - Attach to Instance: *Specify the instance where you want to use the ISO file

| Manage Volume Attachments | | | | | | | | | | |
|---------------------------|---------------------------------|---------|-----------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| Instance | Device | Actions | | | | | | | | |
| No items to display. | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| Attach To Insta | nce | | | | | | | | | |
| Attach to Instance * 😡 | | | | | | | | | | |
| test-instance01 (5e087d | d8-1998-4025-8349-e669be2f6fb9) | | • | | | | | | | |
| Device Name | | | | | | | | | | |
| /dev/vdc | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | Cancel | ch Volume | | | | | | | |

(8) Confirm that the virtual machine name and device name to which the volume is attached are displayed in Attached To in the volume list.

| Brelest / Velumes / Velumes | | | | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------------|-------------|--------|--------|-------|---------|-----------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------------|------------------|
| Project / Volumes / Volumes | | | | | | | | | | |
| Volumes | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | Filter | + Create Volume | ≓ Accept Transfer | 🛢 Delete Volumes |
| Displaying 3 items | | | | | | | | | | |
| Name | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | Availability Zone | Bootable | Encrypted | Actions |
| ISO-image | | 2GiB | In-use | - | tripleo | /dev/vdb on test-instance01 | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| 02b1177-334e-4dad-99a2-7dbfce88765d | | 100GiB | In-use | | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance01 | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume |

(9) Mount the volume of the ISO file connected to the virtual machine to a directory. Below is an example.



5.1.9. Creating an image file from a virtual machine

You can back up a virtual machine by creating an image from it. You can also download the created image.

- (1) Shut down the target virtual machine.
- (2) Click the [Project] menu > [Compute] panel > [Instances] tab.

| <i>#</i> ⁵ mdx‼ | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------------------|----------------|--------------|---------|----------|-------------------|------|---------------|------------------|-------------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ 1 | Vetwork V Orchestration V | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key F | Pairs Server Groups | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Cor | npute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nces | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | Instance | ID = • | | Filter 🔷 Laun | h Instance | Delete Inst | More Actions * |
| Displaying 1 | item | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 🗆 Insta | nce Name | Image Name | IP Address | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | | Actions |
| 🗆 test-ir | nstance01 | - | 192.168.101.249, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Shutoff | <u>ا</u> | nova | None | Shut Down | 1 hour, 22 minut | es | Start Instance 💌 |
| Displaying 1 | item | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(3) Confirm that the Status of the target virtual machine is "Powered Off".

| <i>t</i> ™ mdx | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|----------------|-------------------|-------------------|-------------|------------------|----------------|--------------|---------|--------|-------------------|------|----------------|-------------------|--------------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ Ne | etwork ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Store 🗸 | | | | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images Key Pa | airs Serve | er Groups | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Con | npute / Instances | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Instar | nces | | | | | | | Instan | ice ID = + | | Filter 🔒 Laund | Instance | Delete Insti | ances More Actions 🕶 |
| Displaying 1 | item nce Name | Image Name | IP Address | | Flavor | Key Pair | Status | | Availability Zone | Task | Power State | Age | | Actions |
| C test-in | islance01 | - | 192.168.101 | 249, 192.50.2.50 | vc16m32g | test-keypair | Shutoff | ÷ | nova | None | Shut Down | 1 hour, 22 minute | *5 | Start Instance 💌 |
| Displaying 1 | item | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(4) Click [Create Snapshot] from the pull-down menu on the right side of the target virtual machine.





(5) Enter any snapshot name in [Snapshot Name] and click the [Create Snapshot] button.

| Create Snapshot | × |
|----------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Snapshot Name * test-snapshot | Description: A snapshot is an image which preserves the disk state of a running instance. |
| | Cancel Create Snapshot |

(6) The created snapshot will be displayed in the image list. Snapshots save the difference from when they were taken, so the size is displayed here as "0 bytes".

| 411 mdxil Project Identity mdx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | Project ~ Help 1 te | st-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------------------------------------------|--------------------------|--------|------------|-----------|-------------|---------------------|-----------------------|
| Project v Compute Volumes v Network v Or | chestration v Object Sto | ire v | | | | | |
| Overview Instances Images Key Pairs Server G | iroups | | | | | | |
| Project / Compute / Images | | | | | | | |
| Images | | | | | | | |
| Q Click here for filters or full text search. | | | | | | × + Create Image | 🏛 Delete Images |
| Displaying 4 items | | | | | | | |
| Name * | Туре | Status | Visibility | Protected | Disk Format | Size | |
| mdxll-RockyLinux-9.3-x86_64 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.86 GB | Launch 👻 |
| RockyLinux-9.3 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.01 GB | Launch 👻 |
| > test-snapshot | Snapshot | Active | Private | No | QCOW2 | 0 bytes | Launch 👻 |
| Ubuntu-22.04-Server | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 618.25 MB | Launch 👻 |
| Displaying 4 items | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

(7) Click [Create Volume] from the pull-down menu to the right of the created snapshot.



(8) Enter any volume name in [Name] and click the [Create Volume] button.

| Create Volume | | | × |
|----------------|------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|----------|
| Malana Dalata | Volumes are block devices that can be attached to instance | es. | 0 |
| Volume Details | Name test-snapshot Description | Volume and Snapshot Quota (GiB) (1000 Max) | |
| | Use image as a source test-snapshot (0 bytes) | 300 Current Usage 100 Added 600 Remaining | |
| | Type Size (GiB)* tripleo V 100 | Volume Quota (10 Max) | |
| | Availability Zone * | 30% | |
| | nova 🗸 | 2 Current Usage 1 Added 7 Remaining Volume Type Description: tripleo | |
| * Cancel | | ✓ Creat | e Volume |

© NEC Corporation 2024

(9) Click the [Project] menu > [Volumes] panel > [Volumes] tab.

| #** mdx | Project dentity | mdx2 Tenant Adm | nin | | | | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------|--------------------|------------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------|-----------|-------|---------|-----------------------------|-------------------|---------------|------------|-------------|---------------------------|
| Project > | Compute ~ | Volumes | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object Sto | re v | | | | | | | | |
| Volumes | Snapshots | Groups (| Group Snapshots | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / | /olumes / Volumes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Volu | mes | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | 11100 | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Filter Q | + Create Volu | ne 🗖 🛱 Aco | ept Transfe | Delete Volumes |
| Displayir | g 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 0 N | ime | | | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | Availability Zone | Bootable | Encr | ypted | Actions |
| O te | st-snapshot | | | - | 100GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | nova | Yes | No | | Edit Volume 💌 |
| 0 10 | 2b1177-334e-4dad-9 | 9a2-7dbfce88765 | d | - | 100GiB | In-use | - | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance01 | nova | Yes | No | | Edit Volume |
| 0 00 | c80073-9b96-4a9d-b | c27-bc3d6227ff1c | : | - | 100GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | nova | Yes | No | | Edit Volume |
| Displayir | g 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(10) The created volume will be displayed.

| #\$ mdx | II Project Iden | ity mdx2 Tenant A | dmin | | | | | | | | | Project - Help | test-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------|-------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-----------------|-----------|-----------|-------|---------|-----------------------------|-------------------|-----------------|-------------------|-------------------------|
| Project | - Compute | - Volumes | Network ~ | Orchestration ~ | Object St | ore v | | | | | | | |
| Volumes | Snapshots | Groups | Group Snapshots | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / | Volumes / Volume | 15 | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Valu | Imag | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | imes | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | Filter Q | + Create Volume | ≓ Accept Transfer | 🛢 Delete Volumes |
| Displayir | ng 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| . D N | lame | | | Description | Size | Status | Group | Туре | Attached To | Availability Zone | Bootable | Encrypted | Actions |
| 🗆 te | est-snapshot | | | - | 100GiB | Available | | tripleo | | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| 0 10 |)2b1177-334e-4dao | I-99a2-7dbfce887(| i5d | - | 100GiB | In-use | | tripleo | /dev/vda on test-instance01 | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| 0 0 | ec80073-9b96-4a9 | d-bc27-bc3d62271 | 10 | - | 100GiB | Available | - | tripleo | | nova | Yes | No | Edit Volume 💌 |
| Displayir | ng 3 items | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(11) Click [Upload to Image] in the pull-down menu to the right of the volume you created.



- (12) Enter the following items and click the [Upload] button.
 - Image Name: *Optional
 - \cdot Disc Format: *Change according to the file format you want to use

| Upload Volume to Image | ж |
|-----------------------------------------------------------------------|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| Volume Name * test-snapshot | Description: |
| Image Name * test-instance-image Disk Format QCOW2 - QEMU Emulator | This is equivalent to the orinder up load-to-image command. Choose "Disk Format" for the image. The volume images are created with the QEMU disk image utility. |
| | Cancel Upload |

(13) Click the [Project] menu > [Compute] panel > [Images] tab.

| # th mdxⅡ | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Adn | nin | | | | | | | Project | ~ Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|-----------------------------|------------------------|------------------|-----------|---------------|------------------------------|---------|-------------|-----------|----------------|---------|------------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ | Network ~ | Orchestration | Object S | Store ~ | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images | Key Pairs | Server Groups | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Cor | mpute / Images | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Image | es | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Q Click I | nere for filters or fu | ull text search. | | | | | | | | × + | Create Ima | ge 🗊 Delete Images |
| Displaying 5 | items | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | ame 🕈 | | | T | De | Status | Visibility | Protected | Disk Format | Size | | |
| - | | | | ., | , | otatao | (interview) | 11010000 | Diok i officia | 0120 | | |
| • > m | dxll-RockyLinux-9 | .3-x86_64 | | Im | age | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.86 GE | | Launch 💌 |
| 🗆 🕨 R | ockyLinux-9.3 | | | Im | age | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.01 GE | | Launch 👻 |
| □ > te | st-instance-image | | | Im | age | Active | Shared | No | QCOW2 | 1.88 GE | | Launch 👻 |
| □ > te | st-snapshot | | | Sr | apshot | Active | Private | No | QCOW2 | 0 bytes | | Launch 💌 |
| O > UI | buntu-22.04-Serve | r | | Im | age | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 618.25 | мв | Launch 💌 |
| Displaying 5 | items | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | | |

(14) Confirm that the uploaded image has been created.

| 415 mdxii Project Identity n | ndx2 Tenant Admin | | | | | | Project Y Help 1 tes | t-user@example.com ~ |
|-------------------------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|--------|------------|-----------|-------------|----------------------|----------------------|
| Project v Compute V | /olumes v Network v Orchestr | ation ~ Object Stor | e ¥ | | | | | |
| Overview Instances I | mages Key Pairs Server Groups | | | | | | | |
| Project / Compute / Images | | | | | | | | |
| Images | | | | | | | | |
| Q Click here for filters or full to | ext search. | | | | | | * + Create Image | 🛍 Delete Images |
| Displaying 5 items | | | | | | | | |
| Name * | | Туре | Status | Visibility | Protected | Disk Format | Size | |
| mdxll-RockyLinux-9.3-> | (86_64 | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.86 GB | Launch 💌 |
| RockyLinux-9.3 | | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.01 GB | Launch 💌 |
| test-instance-image | | Image | Active | Shared | No | QCOW2 | 1.88 GB | Launch 💌 |
| test-snapshot | | Snapshot | Active | Private | No | QCOW2 | 0 bytes | Launch 💌 |
| Ubuntu-22.04-Server | | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 618.25 MB | Launch - |
| Displaying 5 items | | | | | | | | |

This completes the steps to create an image from a virtual machine.

Also, there is no problem in deleting the snapshots and volumes used in the image file creation process if they are no longer needed.

5.1.10. Downloading image files

Image files cannot be downloaded from the user portal GUI screen. To download an image file, use OpenStack API access.

A local password is required to access the OpenStack API. If you are using a GakuNin account, a local password will not be set when applying for a project. If you wish to download the image file, please email the system administrator to request a local password.

Please download the image file using OpenStack API access from your own device. Below are the steps to download from a Linux environment.

(1) Click the image name of the image you want to download on the image screen of the user portal.

| # ™ mdxII | Project Identity | mdx2 Tenant Adm | in | | | | | | Project ~ | Help | 1 test-user@example.com ~ |
|--------------------|------------------------|------------------|-------------|-----------------|----------------|------------|-----------|-------------|-----------|-----------|---------------------------|
| Project ~ | Compute | Volumes ~ | Network v | Orchestration ~ | Object Store v | | | | | | |
| Overview | Instances | Images K | iey Pairs S | Server Groups | | | | | | | |
| Project / Cor | mula / Imagae | | | | | | | | | | |
| Project / Out | inpute / intages | | | | | | | | | | |
| Imag | es | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |
| Q Click | here for filters or fu | ill text search. | | | | | | | × + Cr | eate Imag | a Delete Images |
| Displaying 5 Items | | | | | | | | | | | |
| 0 N | ame 🕈 | | | Туре | Status | Visibility | Protected | Disk Format | Size | | |
| • > m | dxll-RockyLinux-9 | .3-x86_64 | | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.86 GB | | Launch 💌 |
| □) R | ockyLinux-9.3 | | | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 1.01 GB | | Launch 🔻 |
| □ > te | st-instance-image | | | Image | Active | Shared | No | QCOW2 | 1.88 GB | | Launch 💌 |
| □ > te | est-snapshot | | | Snapshot | Active | Private | No | QCOW2 | 0 bytes | | Launch 💌 |
| • > U | buntu-22.04-Serve | r | | Image | Active | Public | No | QCOW2 | 618.25 MB | | Launch 💌 |
| Displaying 5 | 5 items | | | | | | | | | | |

(2) Make a note of the image ID displayed on the displayed image screen.

| Back | | | | | | | |
|-----------------------|--------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| test-instance-image | | | | | | | |
| Image | | | | | | | |
| ID | 736562da-7f78-4ba7-8ff2-129f43066927 | | | | | | |
| Туре | | | | | | | |
| Status | Active | | | | | | |
| Size Min Dieb | 1.88 GB | | | | | | |
| Min. Disk Min. DAM | 0 | | | | | | |
| Disk Format | 00000 | | | | | | |
| Container Format | BARE | | | | | | |
| Created At | Mar 23, 2024 5:51:17 PM | | | | | | |
| Updated At | Mar 23, 2024 5:56:04 PM | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

- (3) Use curl command to access OpenStack API. If the curl package is not installed on your device, install it.
- (4) Create the authentication file required for OpenStack API access.
 *<Username> is displayed at the top right of the user portal screen, not the GakuNin account username.

This will be your username.

*<Local password> is not the password of your GakuNin account, but the password provided by the system administrator at the time of application The password will be issued by.

```
$ vi auth.json
{
    "auth": {
        "identity": {
            "methods": ["password"],
            "password": {
                 "user": {
                     "name": "<ユーザ名> ".
                     "password": "<ローカルパスワード>",
                     "domain": { "name": "Default" }
                }
            }
        },
        "scope": {
            "project": {
                 "name": "test-project",
                 "domain": { "name": "Default" }
            }
        }
    }
}
```

(5) Access the OpenStack API using the curl command and save the output results.

```
$ curl -v -sS -X POST -H "Content-Type: application/json" -d @auth.json https://portal.os
aka.mdx.jp:13000/v3/auth/tokens > curl.out
```

(6) Check and copy the authentication token information (bold) from the saved output result.

- (7) Check and copy the authentication token information (bold) from the saved output result.

(8) Access the API using the curl command and download the image file.

*For <Image ID>, enter the ID of the image file you wrote down.

*<Download file name> specifies any image file name (test.qcow2, etc.).

\$ curl -i -X GET -H "X-Auth-Token: \$token" https://portal.osaka.mdx.jp:13292/v2/images/

<Image ID>/file --output <Download File Name>





